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IUIt)I'U<. If there are no other opening statements, we will 
testimony. I would like each of you who are not yet 

rise so I can swear you. 
tTp",,,,v. for this purpose I think this is new testimony, SO 

rise as welL 
VESSEY. I plan to continue to tell the truth. 

IAJIULAN. I know you do. Do you each of you individually 
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, 

V£SSEY. I do. 
CHRISTMAS. I do. 

I do. 
~~~~lldo. u . General Vessey, as I mentioned, you are on first. 

being here. 
DI1~~""" May I say, General Vessey, I am a little embar­

should have to be put under oath. Go ahead. 
WlIIM.~ .. I want to say it is not because we doubt you will 

It is because I want to be able to look at everybody 
the road here, and say that the committee is swear­

..... vlv'. testimony SO no one, at the end of this, can say to 
you not get sworn testimony. It has nothing to do 

M(::CJHN. I understand that and appreciate it. 

OF GENERAL JOHN VESSEY, U.S. ARMY RETIRED, 
CHAIRMAN, JOINT CHIEFS OF STAFF, 1982-86, PRESI­

SPECIAL EMISSARY TO HANOI ON POW/MIA AFFAIRS, 
GARRISON, MINNESOTA 
VESSEY. Well, Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportu­

back and appear before the committee again and help 
iD:lportsmt work that this committee has. 

5 you ask me five specific questions. Many 
~,i.::cl~~:~~; the answers to which I covered in my testi­
li the interests of time, since you've had my 

like to have it included in the record. I would like to 
to three of those questions which I think are very im-

.... WlJIIAlN'. Without objection, all testimonies will be placed 
in full as if read. 

YESSEY. The first question you asked of me was what 
InStructions from the President. My first instructions 
President Reagan in 1987. And as you know from earli­

President Reagan started an effort in 1982 to bring 
this issue. Negotiations had been underway for about 

stalled in 1986, in late 1986, and I was asked to 
early 1987. 

lnlltruetAtI by the President to conduct negotiations with 
Government to attempt to get cooperation on a 

of humanitarian issues, and the specific goals were as fol-

fIrat g?al, and the number one priority, was to get the coop­
reqUired to achieve the fullest possible accounting for all 
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Americans missing from the war in Vietnam. And I'd like 
phasize that goal as an overriding goal and the premiere 
I had: the fullest possible accounting for all Americans 
from the war in Vietnam. 

It has been the center of all POW I MIA activities before 
involved, it's been the goal throughout my iI' lvo,lve,m<!nt , 
mains the goal today. And as I said in my prepared Staten_ 
can't imagine any modification to that goal. 

Both President Reagan and President Bush repeatedly 
sized that goal to me. I emphasize it here today because 
emphasis, but also because when people look at the 
taking, sometimes they lose sight of that goal. 

given set of lists that were used in a specific set=O~f~:;~~~~~ think that we have lost sight of fullest possible 
going to let someone else lose sight. And I want to 
that that's not the case. 

Within that goal of fullest possible accounting, the first 
was to go after the business of whether or not live A~G~~~: 
oners were continuing to be held by the Vietnamese 
And if there were live Americans either in captivity or 
freely, to seek their immediate return. 

Then the third point was to get Vietnamese cooperation 
expanded effort in the return of remains that had already 
covered, and in searching for and recovering and returning 
remains which had not yet been recovered. 

Then there were some other humanitarian goals 
POW I MIA goals, which were important goals. The 
was to seek the release of all remaining reeducation camp 
And as I told the committee last fall, in 1987 we estimated 
number to be about 8,000 at that time. 

To get the orderly departure program going so that sel)ariata 
etnamese families could be reunited. And get agreement 

The CHAIRMAN. Orderly departure, for those who are not 
iar with it, is the process by which Vietnamese gain exit 
sion from Vietnam to the United States, correct? 

General VESSEY. Yes, without having to escape by boat 
the gauntlet of the pirates in the South China Seas or the 
hazards. . 

And the third part of those was to get agreement to estllbJlJl 
mechanism for getting the Amerasian children and their 
ate family members out of Vietnam. 

I was also told to listen to Vietnam's humanitarian "()J1C.,ml! 
seek some ways to help within existing legal, political, 
constraints. And as I told the committee last November, 
we were to do was to be solely for humanitarian concernS 
to be done for humanitarian reasons, and not as a trade 
nam's POW I MIA efforts. I was also told to listen to Vi.~tnllD' 
litical concerns and bring those concerns back to the Presiden~ 

President Bush reappointed me in the spring of 
firmed the same general set of instructions, modified 
take into consideration progress that had already been . 
worth remembering that original instructions were given In 
of conditions which existed in 1987. 
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ilitary forces were in Cambodia. We had no r~l~tions 
m of Vietnam other than those prehmmary 

,tior1e<l earlier. We had consistently said that the POW I 
.. be settled as a humanitarian issue. We had regu-

~;:y:::~~~:~ that resolution of the POW I MIA lSSue ; discussing normalization, but we'd also 
~'Dtl.y that the pace and scope of cooperation on POW I 

would affect the pace and scope of our talks on nor-

nd question was what have you accomplished over 
seco And I'll just say that I'm not sure that I've ~cc~m­

~lUnlg, but I've put in a lot of hours. And what ~ d h~e 
II,j what has happened in the last 5 years m thlS 
~::.~~~;~ that the credit goes to many many people 
.. hard. 

to say that I believe everyone involved ~nder-
deolpit:e whatever we've accomplished, a lot remams to 

the work-there's at least as much work to be 
done in some cases statistically more work. 

the support we've had from the people of the 
the Congress. When I first went there I had res-

BUl)polrt from both the House and the s,enate, tha!'ks to 
in this room. And those resolutlOn~ were ~por­
Vietnamese Government to recognIZe the UDp?r-

8ul)j~:t matter, but here we are 5 years later, we re 

it. . V· t ffi sets of meetin~s with semor Ie namese 0 1-
trips to Hanoi. I ve exch~ged ~ountless letters 

senior Vietnamese officlals. I ve spent many 
a:~:~s and communications with U .S. Governme,,;t offi­
I sessions with the House and Senate comm.lttees; 

responding to questions from the news. ~edia and 
I ~:;;~,and telephone calls from concerned Cltlzens. ~ut 
01 I've spent many hours studying an~ conferrmg 

competent Americans who have been domg the field 
analytical work. . . . 
has happened on the larger pohtlcal ~ne ~n South­

Vietnamese have reported that they ve ~thdrawn 
Cambodia. The peace agreement was Signed last 

U.N. is supervising the implementation ~f that ·agree-
U~lite.d States has laid out a road map whlch would be 

~?rrr'aliza,ticm of relations between the two coun­
on the issue have been held, and we've taken a 

r ,tente,ti"e steps down the road. 
humanitarian concerns other than POW I MIA, I 

)l~::rlto report that the Vietnamese hav,:, reported t~at 
I reeducation camp inmates--that IS, the OffiCIalS 

officers of the South Vietnamese Government-have 
We have some information that there may be some­
not necessarily a government official still in one of 

~~~~~n camps' but only one, so that's great progress. 
~ u.'l,pa,:,,'u Ire Program is working and about 200,000 

been reunited in this country. And as I 
60,000 people involved in Amerasian 
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children and their immediate family members have been 
into this country. The system for bringing the reeducation 
mates who have been released into this country is w(>rkinl~ __ 
to be working reasonably well. 

A considerable amount of American nongovernmental 
tarian assistance has been given to the people of Vietnam. 
a very good prosthetics programs going and a number of 
ernmental humanitarian organizations are working. And 
ministrative mechanism for enabling that nongovernmental 
port has been improved and simplified, and we have, in fact 
given some governmental humanitarian assistance. ' 

In the area of POW I MIA, a lot of work has been done but 
resolution of individual cases has been slow and plodding. In 
cases you look at, the results have been somewhat dj,;ap'point 
Nevertheless, we have completed 22 sets of technical talks 
our experts and Vietnamese experts. We've had two special 
ings of information and archival experts searching for ways to 
information from the Vietnamese archives. 

We've had some preliminary talks trying to get in"esltigllti 
underway for cases of individuals lost in the border 
bodia and Laos that were then under the control of 
forces. In 1988 we agreed to joint field investigations in 
with American and Vietnamese investigators participating. 
entering now into our 18th set of joint field investigations, 
ing to learn what happened to individuals involved in a specifIC 
of discrepancy cases. 

In the past 5 years we've received 332 sets of remains. I had 
in my testimony and I found out more had been returned 
wrote the number. Of those, 125 have been identified and 
to their families. Another 107 might be those of Americans, 
have not yet been identified, and the remaining 100 sets are 
remains of missing Americans. 

In the 119 discrepancy cases which have been the focus of 
joint field investigations, 22 have been resolved through 
return and identification of remains. In 39 other cases 
Vietnamese have agreed that the individuals involved 
which confirms an earlier presumptive finding of death. 
those cases we agree that we will not be able to recover the 
mains. 

For the other 35 of those cases we believe that there still 
an opportunity to recover the remains or that the remains 
ready have been recovered and are somewhere in Vietnam. 
quently, those cases remain open. 

The other 58 cases continue to be investigated. 
been investigated at least once and most several times. 
standing is, as I told you in November that, of the new 
gathered, although there has been considerable new evidence, 
none of it points toward any of the individuals being alive. 5 

Perhaps the most important a~c0ll.'plish,!,ents in the past 
have been in improved commUnICatIOns WIth the 
ernment and an improved organization for dealing with 
With the Vietnamese Government we have moved from a 
of almost nonexistent communication and cooperation to a 
tion where we usually understand each other now and can 
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about difficult and contentious matters and many 
even move toward solving those problems coopera-

have a lot of differences and difficulties, coopera­
:-"n'llU /lMY matters is colored by the different political 

nations, but we have made a lot of progress. The 
a full-time permanent office operating in Hanoi. 

pr,ogJress, much progress in on the ground investiga­
sighting cases. 

of the joint field investigations has been 
our access to archival information has im­

far more improvement. On the United States 
point;eci out, as increased opportl,lnities for increased 

arisen, Secretary Cheney has provided the people 
The joint task force has been organized. Its com­

General Tom Needham, S90n to be Major Gener­
has relatively good access to the area and is 

relations with the officials in the three Indochina Gov-

Jot of work to do and we will need even further im­
cooperation from the governments in the region. 
I believe that the organizational and procedural 
now in place to achieve our goal of fullest possible 

question for me was what could you tell us about 
alive and those reported to have died in captivity 

that in my prepared statement by saying I am not 
that question. It is an area that I have no 

Gclv<;.:rnrnellt witness should answer that. 

:~~~:i~ for me was what reports have you made 
to the American public? And I gave you an 
you what I have done which as a matter of 

much in terms of talking to the public. I am not 
for the news media or anything like that, but I 

reI>OM:S to the President and the Secretary of State 

~~~{~~a~t the time. I hope that soon those reports, 
jj . can be unclassified. We have had joint press 
~ the Vietnamese at the end of each of the meet­
aave been a number of articles based on interviews 

best of those have been in the armed forces publica­
Soldier and Airmen, and the VFW magazine pub­

a few years ago. 
House Foreign Affairs Subcommittee on Asian 
twice and that is in the public record. The most 

and. up to date report I think I have given to the 
testimony to this committee last November. I know 

broadcasting it but they cut off my testimony in 
that apparently had more priority. I 

broadcasts included the whole testi-

other docu~ent that is in the public record and that 
adminIStration final report of 1988. I think it was 
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probably published in January 1989 and certainly covers 
ties in which I was involved. 

Your fifth question for me-back to this other question 
has been made public. Certainly more needs to be made 
I commend the committee. I saw the broadcast rellOrf. 
Southeast Asian trip; those were superb, the clips 
The American public desperately needs to see the 
rather than sensational tidbits that seem to come out. So I 
ly commend the committee for its work and I think the 
tee's report eventually will turn out to be one of the 
tant documents we have in the public record on this issue. 

Your fifth question for me was what lists of individuals 
presented directly or indirectly to the Southeast 
ments? Which agency prepared those lists and what 
ria for placing names on them and what is the ~re~~~~~~~ 
what has been at times termed your Vessey- 1 and 

I want to tell you, those were not my terms. 
The CHAIRMAN. Pull the mike down-­
General VESSEY. Yes. Let me say first that all of 

have been only with the Vietnam Government, so any 
have given have been given to the Vietnam Government. 
to trace the development of those lists. 

As the committee well knows and as you have 
recent days, through the years there has been much speculJ 
the issue of whether or not the Vietnamese Government 
to hold live Americans who were not returned at the time 
ation Homecoming in 1973. 

The Vietnamese Government continually denied 
prisoners. The U.S. Government position at the time of 
ment was, although it had no specific evidence of 
prisoner being held, the possibility of live Americans 
could not be ruled out. That position was based on 
formation that you have heard in the last ~f,ehw~Jl:?'ha~~'~ 
the people that the United States believes s 
tured and were not returned in 1973 and on a series 
ings reports of Americans in Vietnam that came out 

In preparation for my first meeting in 1987, I knew 
namese Government's position and I wanted to be ab.le 
that assertion that they had held no live prisoners With 
glaring examples that led Americans to believe that 
well have live American prisoners held. So at that 
fense Intelligence Agency officials gave me a list of 
and they were then referred to as I recall, "compelling 
cases." 

They were the cases for those individuals for whom 
ese should have been able to account readily, some of 
not cases of people we thought had a chance of being. 
were people we knew had been reported to have died 
but the remains had not been returned and we 
Vietnamese Government should be able to aC'Colmt 

But most of them were in fact people who the . 
lieved we had the evidence to show that they were all"" 
last saw them, they were captured or about to become 
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come home at Operation Homecoming in 1973, their 
returned later and no explanation was given. 

at that particular time that the list included 
whom, at least the people who prepared the list 

the best chance of producing a live American if 
any in Vietnam. 

use the cases from that list to confront the Vietnam­
that they had no live prisoners. On the way to that 

I conferred with the then commander of the 
Re<!Ollltlo,n Center and discovered that he had a 

that he believed the Vietnamese should be able 
M!iny of those cases were not cases of people 
ahve, but were cases where the information in­
that the Vietnamese Government should have 

...... ,lve the case. 
the cases were coincident with the list that I had 
Defense Intelligence Agency. The JCRC command-

imestio,n reviewed the list I had from DIA and he sug­
of those names be deleted because he thought 

been resolved, and then he suggested I add some 
his list. So I did, and I had around 70 cases with 

is because, in some cases, there were more than 
incident. For example, if there were a two-man 

I ~rf..~~~ we believed that one of those persons didn't 
b that one did survive we had both on the list. 

my first trip to Hanoi, and that is the list that 

~
~~; to by some as Vessey-l. At that time, I also 

officials that the longer list of cases that we 
be capable of resolving readily and told them 

that list to their embassy in Bangkok. That was 
my recollection is that list was about 200 names 

worked. The then foreign minister, Nauyen Co 
my recitation of those particular cases. I gave 
the evidence and he agreed that those in fact 
cases" and said that the Vietnamese Govern­
find the facts in those cases and resolve them. 

were discussed again in more detail at my 
Minis,ter Thach in New York in June of 1988. I gave 
~.-. a. that ~iIl!e. I had asked our people to prepare 

of Priority. They had exammed the list put 
they thought the Vietnamese could answer' very 

would ta~e more work and so forth. I gave that 
at that time and from that meeting grew the 

Vietnamese Government that we would con­
of those particular cases. 

got underway the analysts at 
interested in policy began to look at 

" perhaps that list of 70 should be ex-
slffillar losses that we knew had occurred in 

were under the control of the Vietnamese 
of the war. So in early 1989 I asked DIA and 

;~~;t~~~ to refine the list and include all cases 
showed that the person involved was alive 
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when we last knew of him and we had evidence that he 
under Vietnamese control or was captured and for wholU 
not yet had an accounting. 

And I also asked that the border areas be searched for 
sort of cases. As a result of that effort we added 39 !"'V'I'''' 
Vietnam and came up with 49 so-called discrepancy 
border area. 

As in the earlier list, my understanding is that it ~('Iu'le 
people we believe to have died but they were included 
were associated with an incident where there was one 
bers we believed had a good chance of surviving. 

I presented those additional cases to the Vietnamese 
in November 1989 and that is the list that I believe is 
by some as Vessey-2. 

Now as analysts continued to examine available ml:orlmal 
ditional concerns were again raised about whether or 
produced the best possible list. In early 1990 I again asked 
and JCRC review all the information and to refine the list 
examination was to cover all Southeast Asian losses. The 
duced 77 more cases for Vietnam, 15 additional for 
cases for Cambodia. Like the earlier lists, I believe 
have included people that did not survive. I did not give 
ticular lists to the Vietnamese but I authorized that they 
through Admiral McDevitt. 

So that is the story of the lists as I understand it, and I 
emphasize that these lists are not the only people that 
been alive. It is important to understand that what 
looked the information that we had to come up with 
that we thought had the best chance of being alive in 
light on the issue of whether or not the Vietnamese had 
icans. We knew that even if we resolved all those cases 
weren't going to answer that question with certainty, 
thought that we would certainly shed a lot of light on 
people that we thought had the best probability of 
weren't alive, then the likelihood of others being there Willi 
ly lower. 

But it was not to mean that we weren't going to in"esltJj 
other cases. We were going to investigate all the cases, 
were the priority cases because they to be the 
those people who had the best chance ':';E~ ;i;;;CiifiC~li:y~ 

Now the last question you asked of II 
accounted for since you provided these to the I~:~~~ 
ernments and defme precisely how they have been 
who has not yet been formally accounted for but yo~ . 
fmal accounting can be imminent. I want to say, thiS iS

eal
a 

portant question and a question which I have a great d 
est, but I am not the one to answer that question. I have 
ly kept myself out of deciding on either which names 
sented or what the results of investigations were, becal~'.' 
emotional tie to some of the names of the missing, and 
to be involved in deciding priorities. 

I would close my prepared statement by saying that all 
dress these questions, it is important to remember that 
seeking two different but related goals. One is to get as fuU 
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for all missing. The other is to answer this glaring 
before us, that keeps being raised, is do the Viet­

Americans or are there live Americans living 
the reason for the way the work is being done. 

we now have the mechanism in place. We have a 
there. If the cooperation continues to grow and 

archives, and the field investigations continue and 
earlier live sightings cases and continue to sup-

1Cil]8l11!B1~ to resolve any new live sighting cases that we 
light on the issue to permit us to make intelligent 

end of my prepared statement, Mr. Chairman and I 
additional questions you may have. 

statement of General Vessey follows:] 

::1\_""'''' STATEMENT OF GENERAL JOHN W . VESSEY 

members of the Committee, thank you for the opportunity to 
help the Committee with its important task of examining the 
the fates of our missing comrades. 
your letter of June 5 asked me to address five specific questions. 

answer those questions. A great part of the answers were pro­
to the Committee on November 5, 1991, but in the interest of 
[ understand to be the objective of this set of hearings, I will 

. Some of the questions you asked me are about work 
.;j;;-;';~';r,;:Wl;~"ltlio,p~ro;vide the best answers I can to those questions, 
u: you may want to question the people who did 

was, "What were your instructions from the President?" 
came from President Reagan in early 1987. As the Commit­
testimony, under President Reagan's guidance, in 1982, the 

in<;~~ efforts to get Vietnamese cooperation in resolving the 
then Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense. Richard Ar· 
to Hanoi in February 1982. In the following 4 years, a 
held, and some progress was achieved. By the autumn of 

-'.!PIl'!"red to be stalled. President Reagan asked me to take on the 
instructed to conduct negotiations with the Vietnamese 

to get cooperation in a number of humanitarian issues, The 

"""",ration required to achieve the fullest possible accounting for 
from the war in Vietnam. I want to emphasize that goal 
continuing goal for the US POW!MIA activities. It was 

im,oh'e,L It has been the goal throughout my involvement. 
and I cannot imagine any modification to that goal. [ 

~~:!~it":~ both President Reagan and President Bush have 
~ it to me. I do it also because. from time to time, people 

taken, or various lists compiled, sometimes forget that 
!. .. """, .. itil:· 'i is the primary goal. 

possible accounting. as a first priority. shed. as 
.J!O!1Oib,le on the question of whether or not live American roWs 

Vietnamese Government. If 'there were live Americans 
freely, seek their immediate return. 

:!'-'!' .... cooperation and expanded. effort in the return of recov· 
and searching for. recovering, and returning those remains 
.Jet been recovered. 

other important humanitarian goals which were to be pursued 
were presented.. 
release of all remaining reeducation camp inmates. In 1987, we 

about former South Vietnamese government and mill-
cam"". 

departure program" (OOP) restarted. ODP is a program 
eeparated. Vietnamese families to be reunited. 
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(c) Get agreement to establish a mechanism for getting the 
dren and immediate family members out of Vietnam. 

(5) I was to listen to Vietnam's humanitarian concerns and seek 
help within existing legal, political, and policy restraints. I 
the Committee last November, whatever was to be done on Vi"tnami:: 
tarian concerns was to be done solely for humanitarian reasons 
trade for Vietnam's POW IMIA efforts. 

President Bush confirmed the same general set of t~~~~:~~~U:~ic~ 
asked me to continue with the duties. The specifics oj 
modified to keep abreast with progress made. For example, I 
to establish an office in Hanoi, and then later instructed to seek ad,iiti,cbj 
for that office. 

I stated it last November. but it is worth mentioning again that 
instructions were given in the light of conditions which existed in 
States had consistently said that the POW IMIA issue should 
itarian issue. We had regularly told the Vietnamese that . 
not 8 requirement for discussing normalization, but we also 
that the pace and scope of cooperation on the POW/ MIA issue 
and scope of normalization discussions. Vietnam's military forces 
in 1987. The United States had maintained that normalization 
only begin after complete withdrawal of those forces and within 
ceptable settlement of Cambodian conflict. 

Your second question was, HWhat have you accomplished over the 
years?" 

I would prefer to answer that question by ~:~~:E~£:~.~~~~: during the past five years rather than try to attribute 
Much has been accomplished; many people have been 
lot of credit for the accomplishments, At the same- time, 
understands that, despite the accomplishments, much ~'m~i!." 
the work to be done 18 at least as important as what 
my first trip to Hanoi was supported by resolutions of support 
Senate. The support of the Congress was important in conveying 
the mission to the Vietnamese Government. yet here we are in the 
into the matter 5 years later. 

My own involvement has consisted of 13 major sets of meetings 
namese officials, including five trips to Hanoi, the exchange of a 
and messages with senior Vietnamese officials, countless hours 
communications with US Government officials, several sessions 
Senate Committees, many hours in responding to questions from..",,"' ..... 
many more hours answering letters and telephone calls ~ 
and, most importantly, many hours studying and conferring . 
tent Americans who do the field work and the analytical work. 
tween those efforts and what has actually happened, I will leave to 
important is what has happened. 

On the larger political scene in Southeast Asia, the Vietnamese 

withdrawn their forces from Cambodia, a peace~~~~~~W;:";t'~;!E and the UN is . the implementation 
has laid out a to normal relations 
talks have been held, taken the fIrst .IA!po. ':':~::"P;iwiii.iA. 

In the area of our concerns other .. 1 

pleased to report that we all but one of 
have been released. inmates 

are now in this country, ~~~~~i:~~~~~~~~~~~ want to come to this 
program is working, 
this country. As I told you 
family members have been country. A 
American non-Jovernmental humanitarian assistance and some 
manitarian assistance has been provided to the Vietnamese people. 
tive mechanism for enabling the non-govemmental support has beep 
simplified. 

In the area of POW IMIA, a great deal of work has been done, but 
of individual cases has been slow and plodding work. We have 

technical talks between our experts and~;~~~;~;:5~ meetings of information and a~,hival 
from Vietnamese archives . . "'"DI .. '-: 
tigations underway for CIUIe8 C8lmb<-
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control ~f Vietn~ese forces .. In 1988, we agreed to joint field inves­:v.etnam WIth ~encan and Vietnamese investigations partiCipating. 
. . the 18 J,!mt field .investigation attempting to learn what hap-

iIt;d,ulls Involved 10 8 speclfic set of "discrepancy cases". In the past 5 
received 308 sets of remains from the Vietnamese. Of those 125 have 
auld returned ~ their families. Another 109 might be those 'of Ameri. 
not yet been ldentified. The remaining 74 sets are not remains of 

In the 119 discrepancy cases which have been the focus of Our 
:;;'iIiI:a~IO".~! 22 have been resolved through recovery, return and identi­

other cases, we and the Vietnamese agree that the individ­
four of those cases we agree that we will not be able to 

"" .... ins.. the other 35 of those cases, we believe there stilJ may be 
the ~em~ or that the remains may already have been 

8Ome:where tn ~letn8';", consequently, those cases remain Open. 
contmue ~ be mvesbgated. They have all been investigated at 

most several times. My understanding is that none of the new evi­
points toward any of the individuals being alive. 

r;.:;.~~~;~~1 accomplishments of the past 5 years have been in 
~ the ,vietnamese and in improved organization for 

VIetnamese, we have moved from a condition of 
~!-,t. cO"'IDl'~ni·icaltion and C?Operation to a con~tion where we usually 

can speak qUIte frankly about difficult and contentious 
mmetimes e~en move toward solving the problems cooperatively. 

of diff!!rences and difficulties. Cooperation on the POW I 
the different political views in the two nations but we 

of Th.e US has a full-time pennanent office ope';'ting in 
. 10 "on the ground" investigations of the unresolved 

SIZe an~ sco~ of tht: joint fi~ld investigations has been 
Access to mformabon has unproved, but it needs far 
On opportunities for increased cooperation have 

.. , Che,.ey .more people and support. A Joint Task Force 
and direct all POW IMIA efforts in Southeast Asia. 

Ge~eral, recently selected for promotion to major general, 
rela:bvely good access to the area and is developing working 

;;~~ Vlet~am, La06 and.Cambodia .. There is a lot of work to do, 
, unprovement 10 cooperatIon from the governments in 

believe that the organizational and procedural framework 

~~;~~our goal of fullest JlOII8ible accounting. 
me was, "What can you tell us about those "last known 
to have died in captivity whose remains have not been 

the answer to that question from the Government experts who 
~~:~~'::am~in~;ot a SO?,d source for an answer to the question. 
• for was, What reports have you made which are avail-

of all my meetings and communications with the Viet­
made to the President. the Secretary of StalA! and the 

~:!.~ootfI .. recol. llect, at least at the time they were made', m06t of 
... After most of the meetings, joint press conferences 

substance the agreements reached. When I re-
a press in the White House, At various 

reporting bas taken place covering 
~~~.~._ .. ~---, disaeminated. The best and most com­

publications such as the Air Force's 
~ interview a. few years ago. I testi-

~~~~:~~~~~~,~:~AfT8lrB Subcomnuttae on Asian and Pa-and up-to-date report eve made which 
was my testimony to this committee last 

of these hearings has yet been publisbed. I do 
my testunony was interrupted for coverage of 

rebroadcasts included the complete testimo-

'ti.e meSowaah' "What,lists of individuals have you presented di­
u~ ~ Astan governments? Which agency re red. 

.... -,. •• ~ w.u the cnte~la for placing names on them? What is t~e 3iffer­
at times termed your Vessey I and Vea&ey n lieta?" 
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First, let me say again that my dealings have been only with the '-'Ove,,.. 

Vietnam and the lists with which I have worked have been lists for 

ment. I ~ill try to trace the development of the various lists. 

Through the years, there has been r.nuch 8peculatio~ onA",thn~e,!!.iss~,:,u'),e",1 
not the Vietnamese government contmued to hold hve 
were not returned at the time of Operation Homecoming . 

Government had continually denied holding live prisoners. 

sition at the time of ,my appoiptment was that. .a1.t~ough i,t 
of any particular prisoner bemg held. the po5S1bility of hve 

could not be ruled out. That position was based on the cases 

lieved have or should have been captured and who were 

on a series of reports of "live-sightings" of Americans in 
for my first meeting in 1987, 1 wanted to 
tion that they had no live prisoners . 
believed the contrary. At that time. 
list of about 70 cases that were then referred to as 
The cases were those of individuals for whom the Vietnamese 

to account readily. A few of them were people we believed to 
and whose remains had not been returned. Most of them were 

believed the evidence showed had survived their 1068 incident 

been captured and who did not return at Homecoming and whose ""no;..,. 
been returned nor had any other explanation been given. I was 

the list incJuded those cases for whom we thought there was the 

ducing a live American, if there were any. I elected to use cases 

confront the Vietnamese assertion that they had no live prisoners. 

the meeting in Hanoi, I conferred with the then commander of the 

Resolution Center and discovered that he had a longer list of cases 

the Vietnamese should be able to resolve readily. Many of those 

people we believed were alive, but his list also contained most of ___ ,,_ ,,_._-:-':::: 

DIAL list. The JeRe commander suggested a few changes to the 

cases that appeared to have been resolved_ AB I recall, I 
and about ten names were deleted from the DIA list and ten cases 

viduals were added from his list. The list incJuded~80]m~e~peo~p~l~e@:~~~~ survive the loss incident, but were included because they were 

incident with a person we believed did survive, 
man air crews were included. That list of 70 cases 
on that first trip to Hanoi and was given to the Vietnamese. That 

lieve is referred to be some as "Vessey I." I also told th .. e~':· : ;~?~':ri~~ 
longer list of cases which should be capable of ready ,J'l 

would provide that list to their embassy in Bangkok. That was ~Vi';t;;;, ..... 
noting that the names on both these lists had been given to the 

earlier meetings. 
The examples worked. The then Foreign MiniJ,u,r, 

my recitation of a number of those cases 
ancy cases" and that the Vietnamese Government 
cases and resolve them. These particular cases were diJ!Cu~~";~!":, __ ~ 

at my meeting with Minister Thachin New York in June ~:I~~~:¥~:!~: 
again with more complete information on each case and ~ 
vestigating them. At that meeting we agreed to conduct 
Vietnam to search for the facts in thoee cases. 

As the field investigations got underway, some concern was 

our list of 70 cases was not as complete 88 it should be to shed 

prisoner situation. Additionally, there were similar losses which 

areas of Laos which were under the control of Vietnamese Forces at 

loss. In early 1989, I asked that DIA and JCRe work together tou,vollVed 
include all cases where the evidence showed that the person 
when we last knew of him and we had evidence that he likely 

ese control and for whom we have not ~et had an accounting. 

border area losses meeting the same cnteria be included. As 8 

39 people l08t in Vietnam were added to the list, and 49 ~1;;~~~~:~ 
the Lao border area were identified. As in the earlier list, my 
it included the names of some we did not beHeve survived. I 
tiona! cases to the Vietnamese Government in November 
list is referred to by some as "Vessey n." 

As analysts continued to examine available information, ad,dW~on:!,,'-: 

were raised about whether or not we had produced the beat 

1990, I asked that DlA and JeRe review again all availableTn:r~;:,;;"ti< .. 
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examination was to cover all Southeast Asian losses. The work pro­

cases for Vie.tnam, 15 additional for Laos, and 9 cases for Cambodia. 

listS, t!tey mclude names of .people we believe did not survive the 

were mcluded because of belDg part of an incident which included 

did survive. The cases have all been given to the governments 

believe that Rear Admiral McDevitt actually presented these 

you asked of me was, "Specifically who has been accounted for 

these lists to the Indochina governments and define precisely 

accounted for. Who has not as yet been formally accounted for 
fmal accounting may be imminent?" 

imP')lulnt question and. one in whose answer I have great interest. 

of expertJSe. ~r responsibility. I believe that only the 
Defense authontles should give the definitive answer to 

been an accounting for the 125 people whose re-

;-:~~:~~"ti: returned to the families. My understanding is that 
!'II has been made, even though the discrepancy cases 

to agree with the Vietnamese that the death of 39 of 
confirmed. You will recall that remains have not yet 

and the results of our work with the Vietnamese gov­
that we are seeking the answers to two differ­

The first is Our goal of fullest possible ac­
second is shedding light on the issue of 

. continues to hold live American prison-
-;C,' - - .- r!"l~res a lot of cooperation from Vietnam. 

. get.ting the US to lift. the trade emOOr-
econOmlC relations. Unless the US is satisfied that 

on .the issue, it be difficult for the US to move 
18 no for the negative-that 

an search for the informa-
a workable system for investigating the 
enough light on the issue to permit us to 

-'i~~~::~:n~my answers to the questions you forwarded to me. 
~ from the Committee. 

. General, thank you very much. I am going to try 
to keep the answers fairly tight so that all Sena-

a chance and we can meet your schedule, we want to 

earlier an~ I just say it again, you are an Ameri­
~liru.ry reputatIOn and you come to this with impecca-

I '-It.altoenare. a combat veteran, field general and now 
th~ 5 year mission, and in a sense you come 

portfoho On the POW I MIA issue except for the 
that you have cited. 

field, correct? 

_ did you have responsibilities within the mili­
ISSue? 

you COme to it as somebody who has assumed 
one goal and that is to get the truth and get an 
accurate? 
That is correct. 
In ~he course of the last 5 years you have had 

to V1et!lam how many times? 
FIVe tImes. 
And you have had successive days of meetings 

-""'!&e, correct? 
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General VESSEY. Correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. Have you ever had occasion 

former Foreign Minister Thach aside and say to him, 
why don't you come clean on this? Why don't you-if 
money, if you need something for it, just give us the guys 

alive, did that ever happen? 
General VESSEY. I have raised that issue at every mE",ting. 

The CHAIRMAN. Have you ever had any nibble or any 

whatsoever that there was a deal to be made if the right 

were struck? 
General VESSEY. None. 
The CHAIRMAN. Has anyone ever offered you at any level 

government entree, to live Americans by virtue of your 
General VESSEY. No, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Do you have any evidence 

from those five trips and from your journeys ar,ou,nd Vil,tn ••• 

someone is alive today in Vietnam? 
General VESSEY. None of the new information we have 

leads one to believe or adds to any of the information 

before that led one to believe there might be live Americans. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you a difficult question in 

gards but one I know you are up to and willing to tackle, 

your knowledge of the country and your ability to travel 
that you have had, and your involvement with Viletnlan~~e, 

there a plausibility in your mind to the notion that 
Government would be holding 20 prisoners, 30 pri.sollerl, 

where secreted away? 
General VESSEY. One looks at the build up of information 

through the 1960's and 1970's and one can come up with a 

say, yes. If you look at what we see today, it is hard to 

with it. You say what is plausible and you say is it plaWlll! 

have to ask why. I frankly can't fmd a reason why other 

might have occurred and there was no way to explain it so 

etnamese Government continued to do it. But otherwise, 

find it plausible. 
The CHAIRMAN. But there is a distinction, is there not, 

the state of the evidence as it stood in 1973-74 and those 

ities today, is that not accurate? 
General VESSEY. That's correct. The goal for us 

amine these cases where we thought there was a1 ;,~~~f;: 
an individual serviceman might be alive and il 
cases and find the facts in those cases and see whether or 

are alive and if they are get them back. 
The CHAIRMAN. The whole premise of our 

is based on the notion, the whole concept a di,icrep:anl=1 
based on the notion that there is evidence that solnelbOCl1 

have been alive, is that accurate? 
General VESSEY. That's exactly correct. . 
The CHAIRMAN. So a statement in 1973 that there 15 no 

tion that anyone was alive would simply be inaccurate, 

not? 
General VESSEY. I would say yes. You could say we have 

evidence or something like that, but certainly, the 
----' 
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were clearly discrepancies that were unanswered at 

say I don't know what statements were made back in 

~MAI~. I understand. I am simply asking you based on 
cases. 

exhaustively gone through every list we can get 
potential and possibility, and we came up with 

we thought were legitimately people one should 
POW's in 1973. With the return of the POW's, 

8bliefing:s, we were left with a pool of about 133. What is 
number, in terms of all the numbers you have 

Well, that number comes very close to the 
working with now as discrepancy cases. Yours 

1i:,~~,i ours, but I would suggest that the workers 
, J Christmas and 'his people get with your staff 

!'8'"t8I.n that we have scrubbed those lists. And if you 
ought to have on our list, we ought to add to 

~(k~~lr~ intend to do that. And incidentally, I am 
!II Christmas later for his help in doing that. I 

Bob Sheetz for their help on two aspects of 
that we are really going to narrow this down 

joint information that comes out of that to the 
, ,,..~ ... '~ can make some judgments. I think it will add a 

up. Senator Smith. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

f"Peat what the chairman said, General Vessey, in 
the service that you have provided long after 

unquote, retirement from the service of your country 
help us try to resolve this very difficult issue. Certain­

people owe you thanks for the service that you 

Iaat 5 or 6 months we have gotten different signals 
and DOD regarding how cooperative the Vietnam­
am not trying to embroil you in that debate, but 

Be'lse.~itat;e basically says they are being very coop­
cooperative and DOD says they are not being as 

they should be, we need more information. Where 

has grown steadily through the 

"'lllerati,on .on this issue, and particularly starting with 
- IS far greater today. 

Pt:'3blenl5 with evaluating Vietnamese cooperation is 
how capable they are of cooperating. For example, 
that concerns the field work to be done by General 

task force needs support from Vietnamese archi­

'''cO~~-;;-,;; wartime records. In fact, we don't know how 
'. are. We make assumptions based on the intelli­

~hered during the war that we knew they said 
We d ~. Now, whether or not t~ose records have been 

on t know. But we need VIetnamese cooperation 
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in searching for those records, and I think there's rOOm 
cooperation. But I also want to say that cooperation has 
greatly. 

Senator SMITH. On a relative scale, I guess. 
General VESSEY. Yes. 
Senator SMITH. General Christmas--I am sorry, you have 

tified yet. I apologize. 
Mr. Chairman, at this time, then, I would be happy to 

cause I did have a question I will move when General 
testifies, I will come back. Thank you. 

The CHAIRMAN. Senator McCain. 
Senator McCAIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and 

General Vessey, for all of your outstanding service, not only 
issue but to our country, I believe since sometime in 1943. 

General VESSEY. 1939, Senator. I was only a child. 
Senator McCAIN. Well, we are very grateful for it and 

grateful to have American citizens like you who have 
so much. 

You stated in your comments, you said so far as a result 
investigation or mission you have no evidence that any 
is alive today in Southeast Asia. Is that accurate? 

General VESSEY. What I said is none of the new evidence 
have gathered as a result of the work that I've set in mCltiollO 
of the additional evidence supports that contention. 

Senator McCAIN. Have you seen any evidence at all? 
General VESSEY. Well, the evidence we have is the 

these cases, these discrepancy cases. 
Senator McCAIN. Which clearly indicates the possibility. 
General VESSEY. Yes, sir. 
Now, the other point is the live sighting reports, and 

unresolved live sighting reports through the years. And 
need to do is resolve those reports. 

Senator McCAIN. And you have never heard of 
pari of anyone in authority in Vietnam to return AnoerIlll 
return for money or assistance? 

General VESSEY. Absolutely not. In fact, the contrary. 
naIl)ese officials with whom I've dealt have said we cann'lJIi 
whatever you were to offer. We cannot do it because we 
have any. 

Senator McCAIN. Have you ever seen any evidence of 
spiracy or coverup? 

General VESSEY. No, sir, I have not. 
Senator McCAIN. Did you when you were in 

chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff? 
General VESSEY. No, sir. 
Senator McCAIN. Or at any other time in your military 
General VESSEY. No, sir. 
Now, I guess the one thing I do want to say, I know 

ations that were conducted in Laos, that the names of 
who were lost in Laos were not reported as having 
Laos because under the agreement at the time we 
posed to have people in Laos, and we had people in Laos, 
me. 
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)l(1V"''''' What if in 1973 the Government had said we 
Anne"iCllLlls are alive or dead. Would you have 

Laos is a sparsely populated and rugged 
C01""n'itI~ well knows from looking at it on the 

air. We lost physical things in Laos that we 
....,."ver and couldn't fmd after they had been dropped 

or something like that. So just fmding anything in 
of Laos is difficult. 

is a different sort of a country. It is a tribal 
diJifelrerlt ethnic groups. The central government 

~P:l.~.;in Laos has had very little control over many 
.: though it is adjacent to Vietnam, in terms of 
~::il~.i~~~~~'Y' and SO forth, languages, it's complete­

of reasons for the number in Laos not account­
have as much surveillance on what our own 
during the war. That is to say, airplanes were 

co,.e,·a.e:e in Laos, where they were not necessari· 
were doing different sorts of things. 

. I just have two more questions, Mr. Chairman. 
the Vietnamese are being more cooperative, 

said relatively speaking. How cooperative are 
view? Are they sincere or just giving you lip 

~~,h'lre in between, and what more specifically do 

Well, I think the committee has received the 
,:~~~~~,~O~~f,~cooperation from the highest levels of the !. that I have received, and that is to say 

going to provide full cooperation in resolving these 

to the workers in Vietnam, the cooperation has 
Getting things done in Vietnam specifically 

The economy is in bad shape; they have a 
mind. But certainly, the one area where 

as I said to Senator Smith and Senator 
archival research. Both the prime minis· 

promised a complete and diligent 
for all information about missing Ameri· 

,";,. ''!!.,.CUIt to do. We need to work with them to guide 
at the same time, it can only be done with their 

They have to do it. It's just tough work. 
Are they doing it? 

"~lti;)~I think General Christmas can give you more up 
::" on that. I read the task force reports and it 

cooperation is improving. But it's not inhibit­
improvement. 
in the many years since 1939 that you 

associated with the military-let me re-
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phrase that. In order for there to be a conspiracy or a 
this issue, do you agree with me that it would have 
active participation of hundreds of members of the '~~~~&~ 

General VESSEY. Yes, sir. And I think that's an 1 

of thing. American soldiers, sailors, airmen, and M"rilles 
conspirators. It's hard to keep military secrets l~t,~~~~~ 
the operation going without the enemy knowing " 
Even at the time when we were at low ebb, we still 
some-odd people involved, and those rotated. of 
every 2 or 3 years. So I'd say the prospect or prc)bs,billity 
spiracy being kept without it being blown wide open is 

Senator McCAIN. And that would certainly not be in 
with the behavior of members of the military that you have 
since 1939. 

General VESSEY. It certainly wouldn't, except 
helped chuck out. [Laughter.] 

Senator McCAIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Kassebaum. 
Senator KAssEBAUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
General Vessey, I would like to ask if from your e.xI~l"1ieuj 

there much interrogation done by the Soviets or the 
Americans in Hanoi? Or do you have any indication from 
that you have discerned, both in being there and later, 
were taken to China or to the Soviet Union? 

General VESSEY. The information we've gathered, and 
this has been from reports made by other governments. 
sort of at the mercy of spokesmen of other governments 
have President Yeltsin saying that he knows of Americans 
from Vietnam to Hanoi. The Vietnamese Government has 
statement that says it didn't happen. I have sent a mE!S8Itp 
foreign minister asking him to have the Vietnamese 
institute a complete investigation of this issue and give us 
suIts of the investigation. 

As you'll recall earlier, General Kalugin was in 
some time ago and said that he knew of reports 
having been interrogated in Vietnam after 1975. The 
Government said they conducted an of that 
it did not happen, and they said that one 
was two, but I don't have it right at my fmgertips, but 
Americans had been pe=itted to be interrogated. I 
one American was interrogated. The Vietnamese said he 
officer who had been captured, and they specifically t>eI"1llflli 

Russians to investigate this. 
Kalugin's sourCe--
Senator McCAIN. He was not active duty military? 
General VESSEY. He was not active duty military. 
Senator McCAIN. He was CIA? 
General VESSEY. He was CIA. 
Senator KAssEBAUM. And this is a known case. 
General VESSEY. This is a known case, and we knew 

And Colonel Nadje Perenko, who was Kalugin's source, 
isn't what I told Kalugin. I told him I interviewed one 
1973. 
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lllid he wasn't active duty military. He may have been 
military seconded to the CIA at the time, if I'm not 

at any rate, he was interrogated. Nadje Perenko, 
Perenko from the KGB, said yes, I interrogated one 

in 1973. The Vietnamese say yes, that's what hap-
that squares with our information. So that's the only 

of. 
the Soviets gave questions to the Vietnamese. There 

of information that the Soviets desperately wanted 
pec)p"e, and surely they had worked out some sort of an 

to get that information from our people. As far 
debriefing the prisoners who returned, none of 

na'VIIII!: been interrogated by Soviets. There were 
inv'olv'ed, but none were interrogated by Soviets. 

....."H!W'd. Any Chinese? 
so far as I know, none by Chinese. 

' ~~:~:;ii;( of course, again, we do not have much 
rc from either Laos or Cambodia. 
V ..... ,,·V. That's right. 

~ K.IUl8EBJlU!ol. Is there anything that you have found that 
any prisoners were sent into-how forthcoming 

Have we put any pressure on the Chinese? 
V._IrV. I am sure we have. I know we have. But I'm not 
8DJlWllr exactly how we've done that. But I know this 

raised with the Chinese. 
~"IUI.'lUlol, So in your work in Vietnam and with the 

you seen and had access to, there has been 
that has had a trail that led-

•.• , ......... No, we found nothing. 
of the NSA analyst, and I think he's testified to 

has he not, who says that he believes he saw infor­
prisoners were transferred. Other analysts have 

inforamtion and said, no, we don't come up 
conclusion. So it is another one of the negatives. 

80rts of people who we knew to be prisoners who did 
We don't know who interrogated them. 

Perhaps this is something you could not 
would you think that we should be press­

more forthCOming now that President Yeltsin 
that and given Senator McCain his personal as­

was going to be forthcoming and make sure that 
available? ,v._._ Well, certainly. If there are any questions that 

~~~~~~canr answer, we should press them for it. Thank you. 
you, ~nator Kassebaum. Gener1al, I think 

more questions and then I think we are going to 
a U.S. Senate Committee did something not 

of time. We are going to get you out of 

.... :tl:v. I would just like to ascertain. You personally have 
files when you started putting these lists to-
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General VESSEY. The lists were put together by others. I make that clear. I didn't put the list together. I went files, that is, I had the people who put the lists together cases to me. 
The CHAIRMAN. What I am getting at is, you are .g'''''IS .. the cases that make up the files. 
General VESSEY. Yes. To say I am familiar with tn"m--<llon' me any questions about any specific case, but I went tnz'oUJlh of the cases that was to be presented and I was satisfied were in fact discrepancy cases. 
The CHAIRMAN. That is what I mean. And you 'e,~~~I:~ there is a body of evidence within these cases that h 

having a concern that those people might be alive or might been alive? 
General VESSEY. Makes it legitimate for us to investigate cases? Certainly. 
The CHAIRMAN. So this is not a fool's mission. This is not thing for hype? 
General VESSEY. No. We are seeking the answers to that ought to be answered. 
The CHAIRMAN. And they are real? 
General VESSEY. They are real questions. 
The CHAIRMAN. And they are legitimately questions that have been even more real in 1973, is that not true? 
General VESSEY. They certainly wouldn't have been less. The CHAIRMAN. Another quick question, and this is 

the murky area that the committee is trying to wade it is, I think, at the center of this. Senator Kassebaum has Senator Kerrey has hit on it, Bob Kerrey. I have hit on it times. I think some others. That is the whole mood of the and what we were able to leverage and what we were America was willing to deal with back in 1973. 
~t is easy for ~s to sit up here, and sort of say why did yOU thIS, and why did you not do that? Families probably feel lar angui,sh about this because-not probably, they do feel lar anguish about this. Because many of them were wait a minute. And there just were not a lot of ears 'IT,ownd. Do you share a feeling that that climate of 1973 

tributed to, not a conspiracy in the terms that ~.:~d talks about it, but to an attitudinal approach that, of unwillingness to, perhaps, ask some tough questions with some realities. Would that be your judgment? General VESSEY. Well, I think that certainly the an,sl},,""", of whom are still working on the program now, and as out from that memorandum from DIA, there were many terested in this issue at the time. There were unanswered at the time. 
At the same time, the country seemed to be desperate to of Vietnam and be separated from that issue. And I people made the decisions that they thought were the sions at the time, based on the information that they had. The CHAIRMAN. Senator Grassley has come back. Senator ley, I had promised the general that we wereJroiruLto "O .. ""'~ 
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and get him out of here on time. He needs to catch 

VESSEY. I've still got time. 
LUlRM,~N. We have got about 10 minutes or so. 

Gm:ASSLE:Y. Thank you, because it was General Christmas 
some questions for. . We are going to come back for General ChrlSt-

quesLlun of General Vessey, who has to leave. 
. I do not have any questions of General 

IIAIllNIAN. General, we are very appreciative to you for 
look forward to continuing to work with you on this. I get together soon to follow up on some of the informa­

pmilttee has acquired. 
GB:ASSLEY. I do need to offer congratulations to General 
the hard work he puts into this. I know that he is work­toward the same goals as this committee and I want 

my cooperation and appreciate his cooperation with 

VESSEY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. My best committee in this very important task that you have. 
General, thank you very much. Senator Grassley 

for you because he knows you know how to 
When we went out to the Far East, he said, 

citizens of Iowa that I learned how to do this. 
~ ~;~~~r You just did. [Laughter.] II! I thought I could sneak that one by. Just trying Let me tell the citizens of Iowa, he did learn, and he 

very good job. [Witness excused.] 
~W"AJ". General Christmas, if we could ask you please to prepared testimony. If you could summarize, we will 

text in. And then, Mr. Sheetz, if you could proceed, we back for a round of questioning. Thank you. 
OF MAJOR GENERAL GEORGE R CHRISTMAS, U.S. 

CO'RP~. DIRECTOR OF OPERATIONS (J-3), U.S. PACIFIC 

That's what I will do, Mr. Chairman. I cer­
agreement to accept my presence here today 
General Needham, the Commander of our 
Full Accounting. He was unable to attend 

bE<:aluse he is in Vientiane discussing upcoming op­
Lao officials. 

~~led to respond to your questions regarding the work of Task Force, and I have submitted a very detailed state­the record which responds to the three issues as well as other questions which you raised in your letters to me General Needham. 
to make an opening statement, however. As you and ~lbittE., observed during your recent trip to Southeast Asia, of skilled and dedicated men and women 
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These people, together with those from our ~ul?P<).:ti!'~r C(llll. 
an~ agencies, are doing everything they can do find 
whIch your committee-which certainly the families 
indeed, all Americans are asking. 

The mission of the Joint Task Force for Full ~~~~I!~~'.! 
execute a full range of POW IMIA operations. Our : 
ority is to resolve live sighting reports and the last known 
crep!illcy c~. In Vietnam our field operations are to<:used 
vestlgatmg discrepancy cases associated with 135 unLac,eoulllto 
Americans, who were last known to be alive. 
. And in the course of these investigations, our teams are 
mg to account for roughly 700 other individuals who 
the geographic proximity to those discrepancy 
finish these operations, we intend to mount a provinc,e-llY_;';':;; 
search of all remaining unaccounted for Americans in 
try. And that's our operation and that's our plan. 

We are employing a two-tracked approach toward ""!IOI'omlt' 
in. Viet'.''''!' ' Fi~t our de~chment. in Hanoi, consisting 
skilled m mtervtew techmques, VIetnamese wartime re<"'"a 
graves registration specialists are engaged in a day in and 
effort. 

Second, our Hawaii-based search teams are conducting 
3O-day periods of investigations and remains recovery 
Between these periods of intensive field activities our detach! 
s!aff and Vietnamese officials accomplish a num~r of 
tlal for the success of these field operations. 

They work with Vietnamese provincial and district 
locate witnesses and documents pertaining to the cases 
~arch teams will investigate. And they complete the ne<,essll 
glStlCal arrangements for the next field activity, 
. Once these advance preparations are completed, our search 
IS deployed to Vietnam. Their objective is to find un~c(:ou'!!-8 
Americans or their remains. In the absence of either the 
or his remains, the teams attempt to obtain information 
to malee a reasonable determination of the person's fate, 
aasess whether further search efforts will lead to the re<:<J"1IIi 
that individual's remains. 

To this end, the teams interview Vietnamese cadre and 
who have knowl~e of our war losses. They survey and 
crash and grave SItes and they review any archival records 
ed by their Vietnamese counterparts. 

We use a similar approach to case resolution in Laos and 
dia. With this overview of our field operations in mind, I 
turn to the matter of progress made to date and the degree 
government cooperation. 

Since the establishment of the Joint Task Force on 23 
~992,. our search teams have completed 2 periods of field 
m VIetnam. These periods have involved upwards of 60 
signed to task-organized teams, These teams have i~~::= 
cases associated with 32 of the 135 last known d 
cases, and have acquired information on 85 other in,iividuLallI 
were lost in geographic proximity to these priority 

A third round of field investigatiOnlES~~is~pf~!Je,~~ 
began on the June 19. During the last c 
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teams recovered or obtained from villagers fragmen­
believed to be from 7 loss incidents and involving 10 

.. -'~-: believe that 2 remains are associated with those 
n";orih listing of 135. . 

other last known alive individuals whose cases we m­
found no evidence which suggests they are alIve. In 

~an':es, we interviewed witnesses to the death and bunal of 
Further efforts now are required to locate and to recov-

remains. . Ce' I h mixed results reflect a number of varIables. rtam y t e 
of many combat losses precludes the recovery of all re­

~Adding to the difficulty is the harsh terrain in ~me areas, 
which has elapsed. A second factor affectmg the suc­

operations is the completeness and accuracy of records 
our units during the war. . . . 

::~:~~contain first-hand accounts, which prOVIde a fairly 
of a crash site as an example. Other records are 

complete. Those of ~ who served in combat can und~r­
some records are incomplete. They reflect the realIties 
example a rifleman may be within sight of his buddy 

JD~m,ent, The next moment, they and the rest of their unit 
their lives in an intense firefight. After the battle, 

and the buddy is missing. 
do we-what do our flies contain for cases like these? 
for many, they contain a report prepared by the unit 

engagement which provides an account of the battle, 
~rim,ate location where the individual was last observed, 

else. . 
1088 records may contain additional informa~io'.' which a 

provided to our interviewers years after the mClden!, But 
element of information is missing: the current location of 

Or his remains. 
why we need Vietnam, Laos, and Cambodia to share 

records they possess on American prisoners and the mi~­
malee available for interview former members of their 

va:nable which has certainly had an affect on res,;,lts is 
of host nation cooperation. Vietnamese cooperatIOn m 
has been good. However, in other areas their officials 

to do better. We find the best way to assess Vietnam's co­
is to measure the implementation of the five agreements 

during Assistant Secretary Solomon's visit to Hanoi last 

concerned access to former cadre and archival records. 
e }mllro,vem"nt has been noted, this is an area in which 

"" ~=;d~~I~;~~'~~ can do better. Per the committee's request, 
~ the record a list of archival documents which the 

turned over to the Joint Task Force, or our DIA 
to our search teams, and our Hanoi detachment 

that the committee receives translated copies of 

. agreement concerned the implementation of a credi-
lighting investigation mechanism. In this area, we have 
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The third agreement was to implement an expanded 
joint field operations to resolve the last known alive ws<""",_ 
cases and others in close proximity. Here, too, the 
compliant. Their vice foreign minister recently ;g;~:dr~to~~ 
the tempo of these investigations so that the teams can 11' lvest.:; 
cases involving all 135 last known alive by mid.January 

Conversel~, . we have seen ~ittle progress on the fourth 
ment, to facliltate t~e resolutIOn of cases which occurred in 
of Laos and CambodIa whIch the People's Army of Vietnam 
controlled during the war. 

To resolve these cases, the Vietnamese must at a 
turn over archival documents and provide other I~ads to 
and Lao or American and Cambodian search teams. 
yet done so. They have, however, indicated a \viW:~Po~:~~~~~ 
search teams to cross into Laos from Vietnam. 
Government of Laos has not agreed to this arrangement nOr 
lateral talks. ' 

The fifth agreement concerns unilateral turnover of 
Since. March, the Vietnamese have repatriated, unilaterally 
remalns. ' 

In describing the effort in Vietnam, I sometimes use the 
phor of overlappmg CIrcles. The efforts to recover remains 
forts to investigate in the field the known cases of missing' 
me,:" and the. eff~rts to es~blish a working procedure for the 
notIce lI~vestlgatlOn of live sighting reports. These three 
overlappmg processes are mutually supporting and should 
seen as eIther separate or competitive. These efforts must 
together. 

We all agree that answering the question of whether 
Americans being held I'risoner our is first priority. 
known loss cases, partIcularly the last known alive 
cases, recovering remains and investigating live 
must proceed as a comprehensive campaign. Now the 
agreem~nts have great potential in supporting that cam~'at!rt._ 
. Turnmg to Laos, we have investigated, since January 

CIrcumstances ?f loss involving 30 unaccounted for. These 
have resulted m the recovery of three remains one of 
are c~nfident ~ill be identified. We had hoped U; have i' , lVest~P.i 
by thIS pomt m the year, cases involving over 100 other 
uals, b.ut the Lao Government has not kept pace \vith our 
operatIons. 

One of the reasons for General Needham's visit this week to 
is to impress upon them, his counterparts, our desire to pick 
tempo of operations. 

W!th regard. to Cam"?dia, our teams have investigated 
volvmg 22 mdlVlduals smce January. During the period, 
tra,!"elled to Tang Island to investigate the loss of 18 ArrleriC!! 
durmg the 1975 S.S±. Mayaguez incident. These activities 
in the recovery of four sets of remains believed to be those of 
ing journalists. Partial remains from Tang Island have also 
recovered and are undergoing analysis. 

The Phnom Penh authorities have been most c<>o!>'lrativec 
have even agreed to allow our teams to travel to 
tary helicopters, a proposal which the Governments 
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have flatly rejected. Our efforts in Cambodia are not 
;-~~~~~f~ The remains of millions who were killed by the 
! ' lay on or below the ground in Cambodia. Among 

are the remains of our war dead. 
81 American service members and civilians are unac­
Cambodia. 

ioallDliittE>e also has a number of questions concerning catego-
figures on unaccounted for which various Depart­

De,ferlse organizations have published and maintained over 
since the end of the war. The Joint Task Force has 

recorcil;,_a~ln~d those of the former Joint Casualty Reso-
"",or.,r. JLOr~LO. I will submit for the record four listings 

rei.ponse to the committE!e's letter of June 5. 
a of discrepancy cases which field teams assigned 
JCRC began to investigate in September 1988. The 

contains additional discrepancy cases which General 
iIopoo!ed for field investigation during a meeting \vith Viet­

Minister in October 1989. These two lists go to 119 
and served as our search team's priority focus from 

1988, until October 1991. 
of the search effort over this period were mixed. Of 

the remains of 22 were repatriated and later identified. 
others, the results of these investigations confirmed that 
died and that further efforts to recover their remains 

no avail. For 35 others on the lists of 119, the results of 
led the JCRC, DIA, and the POW I MIA inter­

to conclude that these men died during, or a short 
incident of loss. Through further joint or unilateral 

~~~~~~!~~~Imay still be recovered. . 58 who comprise the 119, the investigations 
r~llSOnable determination of their fate could 

constitutes the Joint Task Force's cur-

=
~:~~: It includes a total of 135 individuals as you 

those are from the first list on whom the ini-
were inclusive. 

individuals on which there is information 
the lost incident and fell into Vietnamese 

::;:~ R~~iih~;ave not been the subject of previous field in­
~ out the list of 135 are 13 other individuals 

were classified by their commanders and 

i~::~~~~~~~~~~~ of war, but did not return during in 
have agreed to investigate these specific cases 

close proximity. Our Joint Task Force search teams 
looked at 32 of the 135 cases, and with the agreement 

etrw,n ... 1e Government \viII investigate 135 by mid.January 
-:--... ",., a word of caution. While we will in fact have in­

. 135 by mid.January, the Vietnamese cooperation 
WIll, of course, in some cases only develop superficial 
and will have to go back again and again, until we 

"l'ealkoiltI \viII also submit a fourth list which provides a 
- by country, of all Southeast Asia unaccounted 
the Joint Task Force for Full Accounting maintains in 
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their data base. Of note, we have completed a thorough review 
reconciliation with the Defense Intelligence Agency to assure 
OUr data bases agree. 

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I know the committee's concern for 
many remains of our war dead may yet be recoverable and 
which are nonrecoverable. I believe it is premature to atltenoDi 
identify a specific figure or even a range of figures 
reached, will represent the fullest ~Ible accountmg. Despite 
nearly 20 years which have elapsed smce the war, It has 
recently that American teams have been permitted to carry 
anything approaching sustained search operations. 

As we obtain increased access to loss locations and records 
these Southeast Asian nations, I believe we will obtain a 
picture of what we can expect to achieve. Mr. Chairman, 
appeared before the committee last November, I indicated 
establishment of the POW I MIA Joint Task Force would 
the necessary command structure and resources to launch a 
tained effort, and that is exactly what General Needham has 
over the past 6 months. 

We now have a full-time presence in each of the Southeast 
capitals, and are deploying our search teams to conduct field 
ations with increasing frequency. To be sure, much remains 
done. But I think it would be a mistake, Mr. Chairman, not to 
knowledge once more the hard work in which our people are 
gaged. 

Many of these losses occurred in remote areas where the 
ature routinely exceeds 100 degrees. Our teams are exposed 
of tropical diseases and unexploded ordnance. They are 
out their mission diligently and with the highest morale. The 
ic Command has begun an aggressive campaign to publicize 
work which our teams are doing and to ensure total 
about the Joint Task Force ongoing operations and what 

Additionally, through the Service Casualty Affairs Office, 
keeping individual families informed of developments. The 
formation which we do not make available to them are the 
of assigned personnel or their Southeast Asian sources. This 
accordance with departmental directions. 

Again, I thank you for the opportunity to appear before the 
mittee. I hope that I have answered satisfactorily in 
statement for the record, many of your questions. I also 
my comments today, together with the insights which 
during your recent visit to our field sites show you 
nary and exceptional efforts of the men and women wh~ 
the Joint Task Force Full Accounting, and our supportmg h 
ties, the U.S. Army Central Identiication Labortory and t e 
fense Intelligence Agency. 

We are there for one reason, one reason only and that is to 
about the fullest possible accounting for our missing 
Thank you, sir. 

[The prepared statement of General Christmas follows:) 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF GENERAL GEORGE R. CHRISTMAS 

Mr. Chairman. I am ple~ to respond to your questions regarding the 
Joint Task Force-Full Accounting, JTF-FA. 
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co~mittee . observed du~ your recent trip to Southeast Asia, 
highly skilled and dedicated men and women committed to the 

people~ together with those from our supporting commands and 
everythmg they can to find the answers for which your commit­

indeed. all Americans are asking. 
is unable to attend these hearings; he is in Vientiane discuss­

with Lao officials. 
to accept my presence here today. I will respond to 

which you raised in your letter to General Need-
17, respectively. Concerning the three issues, first. I will 

and ongoing field efforts. Second, I will assess progress to 
cooperation .which the Southeast Asian governments are af· 

the issue of numbers-that is categories of cases and 

Task Force-Full Accounting, is to execute a full range of 
;;.;~ti-;';~~:-Our number one priority is to resolve live sighting reports 

cases. 
reports typically come from refugees who claim that on a certain 

certain location, he or she saw an unidentified person who may be an 
American. Discrepancy cases are those about which we believe that 
. governments have knowledge. These include loss incidents in 

=~ c ____ > _ indiC?8U: ~pecific service. membe.rs survived and were likely cap-
the indIVIduals nor theIr remains have been repatriated. If we 

compelling cases, we will have done much to illuminate the live 

field operations are focused on-investigating discrepancy cases 
unaccounted for Americans who were last known to be alive. 
these investigations, our teams are attempting to seek infonna-

remains of roughly 700 other individuals who were lost in 
.,..,xin,ity to the discrepancy cases. Once we finish these operations, 

province-by-province search for all I remaining unaccounted 
country. . ;~~~t a two-tracked approach toward resolving cases in Vietnam. 

~ in H~oi is eng~ed in a day-in, day-o()~t effort. Our six-person 
requestmg the VIetnamese allow us to Increase to lO-consists 
interview techniques, Vietnamese wartime records, and graves 

. Because of the ever e][panding scope of field activities 
we have placed. in command a very capable Army officer 

experience in planning and conducting large scale field oper-

Hawaii-~ search teams are conducting intensive 3<klay periods of 
and remams recovery operations. Between these periods of intensified 
detachment staff and Vietnamese officials accomplish a number of 
fo~ t~e SU~ of these investigations. They work with Vietnamese 

1~!dist~~n~ct~Oirnj'C!ials~~t~o~~~@~~~and documents pertaining to 
wIll arrange for the prepositioning 

arrangements. 
our search teams deploy to Viet­

Americans or their remains. In the 
or . remains. the teams attempt to obtain infor­

a reasonable determination of the person's fate and assess 
e'!orts ~ le~d to the recovery of the remains. 

teams mterVIew VIetnamese cadre and villagers who have knowl­
survey at;\d e~cavate crash and grave sites. They review 

theIr VIetnamese counterparts. We use a similar 
and Cambodia. 

our field operations in mind. I will now turn to the matter 
cfu>cr •• ;,ai>an,~d the degree of host cooperation. I will limit 

case recovery operations. 

~:Wi!"h~~~~~i~:r~~h: on January 23. 1992, our search teams have 
activi':ies in Vietnam. These periods have involved 

~;~~~1~r~~~~~~ organized teams. cases associated with 32 of the 135 last known 
on 8~ individuals who were lost in geographical 

A third round of field investigations began on 
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~ring the last completed period of field activities, our 
taiJ.led . from vill~e~ •. fragmentary -:emain.s believed to be 
which Involve 10 indiVIduals. We beheve that 2 remains are ""s<x,iaIOe<! 
from our priority listing of 135. 

For the other last known alive whose cases we investigated we found no 
which 8ugges~ the,! are ~ive. In some instances we intervlewed witnesses 
death and bunal 0 Amencans. Further efforts, however, will be required to 
and recover their remains. 

These mixed results reflect a number of variables. Certainly the 
many combat losses precludes the recovery of all remains. Adding to 
the harsh terrain in some areas and the time which has elapsed. 
Dam may have recove~ remains unilaterally which they have not 

A second factor affecting the success of Our operations is the 
accuracy of records compiled by our units during the war. We have 
of each of our casualty records to the Central Documentation Office 
These as well as the original files which we maintained in Hawaii 
Committee members and staff. As you will see some records ;-~-fi;;;]~:d : 
counts which provide a fairly accurate location ~f a crash site. ""'-----"--
as complete. 

Those of us who served in combat can understand why some records 
ple~. They reflect the realities of war. For example, a rifleman 
of his buddy at one moment. The next moment they and the rest 
fIghting for their lives. After the battle, they reiroup and the buddy is 

What do our files contain !or cases. like these? Regrettably for many, they 
a report prepared by the umt followmg the engagement which provides an 
o.f the battle, an approximate location where the individual was last ob .. rvedL 
httle. else. Othe~ loss records may contain additional information which 
pro~d~ to ~u~ mtervlewers years after the incident. But the key element 
matu:m ~ mlSSlllg-the cur:ent location of the person or his remains. 

Th18 18 why we need VIetnam, Laos, and Cambodia to share whatever 
t~ey possess on American prisoners and the missing and make available for 
View former members of their military units. 
Whil~ JTF-FA fi1es contain only limited wartime intelligence on units which 

e.rated m . the areas of our losses, the DIA provides our search teams with 
tIon of .this t~. Our ~ple use it to plan and carry out the investigations. 

A. third vana~le wh.lch has certainly had an effect on results is the degree 
nation cooperation. Vietnamese cooperation in some areas has been good' 
in other areas, their officials need to do better. • 
. I would like to take a few moments to assess Vietnam's cooperation in .impl.~ 
Ing five agreements reached during Assistant Secretary Solomon's . 
last March. 

The first concerned access to former cadre and archival records. I will defer 
DIA to describe in detail the basis for intelligence judgements that Vietnam 
such records. From an o~rational perspective, however, I can say that 
teams have obse~ed ~artlme documents and artifacts during their field o,".ral!'l 
But ~us far, theIr VIetnamese escorts have provided only limited access 
materials. 

I will provide for: the record a list of archival documents which 
have ~urned over to JTF-FA and DIA personnel assigned to the 
HanOI detachment staff. These materials range from one-page su~!n,,:~i~~.~~~ 
page document which chronicles the activities of a Vietnamese 
ment. The JTF has 35 individuals who are capable of translatingr ~:';~~,~ 
ed by the Vietnamese government. We will ensure that the 0 
translated copies of these materials. 
. The. 8eC?nd agreem:ent concerned the implementation of a credible live 
mvesttgatto~ mechall:lSm. In this area, we have seen progress. The DIA will 
you furth~r information concerning short-notice live sighting investigations. :rhe third agreement was to implement an expanded plan for joint field 
atlons to resolve the last known alive discrepancy cases. Here too, the Vi·'eW ..... 
are co~plyi~g. Their Vice Foreign Minister recently agreed to step up the 
these investIgatIons so that the teams can investigate cases involving all 
last known alive by mid-January 1993. 

Conversely, we have seen little progress on the fourth agreement: to fac~it;'!~:': 
resolution of cases which occurred in areas of Laos and Cambodia 
Army of Vietnam forces controlled during the war. To resolve these cases, the 
namese must, at a minimum, turn over archival documents and provide other 
to American and Lao, or American and Cambodian search teams. They have 
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have, however, indicated a willingness to permit search teams to cross 
Vietnam. Unfortunately, the Government of Laos has not agreed. to 

:";g.:. .. noellt concerns the unilateral turnover of remains. Since March, 
repatriated unilaterally five remains. 

effort in Vietnam, I sometimes use the metaphor of overlapping 
to recover remains, the efforts to investigate in the field the 

servicemen, and the efforts to establish a working procedure 
~:O!:;-~~~~~f:t~~:; of live sighting reports-these three major overla~ 
;; supporting and should never be seen as separate com-

that answering the question of whether there are 
. first Investigating known loss cases, par­

recovering remains, and investigat-
88 a comprehensive campaign. The five agree-

pOtellt,il>l to support our campaign. 
investigated since January 1992 the circumstances of 

un" ~"~~I:'!d for. These activities have resulted in the recovery of 
we are confident will be identified. We had hoped to 

in the year cases involving over 100 other individ­
. o,velnrnelnt has not kept pace with our proposed operations. 

_oatI,er an extremely poor infrastructure in that country have con-
pr<~~ to date. Nevertheless, we believe the Lao government 

One of the reasons for General Needham's visit this week 
upon his counterparts our desire to pick up the tempo of oper­

im,oO.'taInce of these talks, we certainly appreciated the Commit-
to excuse General Needham from the proceedings here in Washing-

q~~~-oi;u~tr~p;.re;!V1.;·;ous talks with the Lao, we have I asked them to work 
.. to resolve cases I which occurred in Vietnamese con-

~:d-''';;;:tn~~ however, rejected our recent proposal to hold a trilat-
• -m,,,,ting to discuss these cases. 
Ca~>Odia, teams have investigated cases involving 22 individ-

period they also travelled to Tang Island to investi­
~':~~during the 1975 SS MAYAGUEZ incident. These ac· 
tt of four sets of remains believed to be those of mise-

-O:~~~ia\{~em~h~ from Tang Island have also been recovered and are 
t· Penh authorities have been most cooperative. 

our teams to travel to sites by U.S. military helico~ 
governments of Vietnam and Laos have flatly rejected. 

9o"'!!"!'ti~ are not without problems. The remains of millions who 
Pot Regime lay on and below the ground in Cambodia. -:; !~{:: are those of our war dead. Altogether, 81 American service 

~ are unaccounted for in Cambodia. 
t hird final topic-the issue of numbers. You have asked 

f~~;~:.::~:;:':,~r~~~,.~ca:tegories of cases and fIgures on unaccounted for 
~ organizations have published and maintained 

of the war. 
its records and those of the former Joint Casualty Resolu­
submit for the record. four listings compiled in response to 
J une 5 . 

. ' of discrepancy cases which fIeld teams assigned to the former 
Investigate in September, 1988. These investigations came about as 
agreement reached between General V~y and Vietnam's Foreign 
cases were illustrative of those which suggested that Americans 

.. ~~ in captivity. It became known 88 the 70-name list, although in 
W ftf list contained 62 cases associated with 80 unaccounted for individ-

n:~~~;~~nadditional discrepancy cases which 
~ during a meeting with Vietnam's 

32 cases associated with 39 individuals. 
)j;~':::~~;t'd served as our search teams' priority focus 

this period were mixed. Of the 119, the re­
identified. For four others, the results of the 

they died and that further efforts to recover their re-
.. __ ;~-, . ..:avail. For 35 others on that list of 119. the results of the inves­

DIA, and the POW IMIA Interagency Group to conclude that 
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these men died during or 8 short time after their 1088. Through 
lateral efforts, their remains may yet be recovered. For the re,n .. lniJ,. 
prised the 119, the investigations were inconclusive. A reasonable detentni8 
their fate could not be made. 

The third list which I will submit constitutes the JTF's current ~pe"'tiQ'" 
It includes a total of 135 individuals. Fifty-eight are those from 
whose initial investigations were inconclusive. There are 64 other . 
which there is information that they survived the 1088 incident and 
namese hands. These cases have not been the subject of previous 
Rounding out this list of 135 are 13 other individuals who, during 
classified by their Commanders and Service Secretaries Prisoners 
not return during Operation Homecoming in 1973. The ~~~~;~~~~ tigate these cases during Assistant Secretary Solomon's 
March. As I indicated earlier, JTF-FA search teams have 
135; and, with the agreement of the Vietnamese government, 
an 135 by mid.January 1993. 

Mr. Chairman, I will submit a fourth list which provides a complete 
country of all Southeast Asia unaccounted. which JTF-FA maintains in 
base. 
~t ~onth. the JTF -FA B!'-d the DIA s~ l!let to reconcile this listing 

mamtained by the DrA. While both orgaruzabons for years have carried 
ftgUre8 on the total number of Southeast Asia I088e8, the breakout of thee. 
country differed. JTF-FA listed 422 unaccounted for who were lost over 
separate, distinct category. The OIA included these over wa ter losses 
which occurred on or over the Vietnam land mass. 

Other differences in their data bases related to losses for which there is 
location. For example, if a plane was last noted over Vietnam en route to 
Laos, JTF-FA listed the crew as a Vietnam loss based. on the 
DIA carried it as a Laos 1088 based on its intended target. Other cii!fer~ .. _ 
to analytical judgements on which side of the Laos and Vietnam border 
curred. 

We have completed our data base review and reconciliation. You 
information on individuals who were carried as POW and MIA . 
on the fIndings of various boards convened during the 19708 
service members Killed in Action, Body Not Recovered and id.mtified_,JII 
have been the subject of a presumptive fmding of death. Neither 
mand nor Joint Task Force files address this aspect of casualty resolutioa 
plete and comprehensive manner. 

Regarding your question concerning the identity of remains held at the 
Identification Laboratory, the}' currently maintain about 100 unidentified 
which were repatriated from Southeast Asia. Half of these 80 
any. biological determinations will be made. Bone samples 
have been taken for possible DNA extraction. The other are 
sis, awaiting board or Next of Kin approval, or scheduled for 

Finally, you asked about figures for how many remains of our 
be recoverable and those which are non-recoverable. I believe iitt.~p"'D>l~ 
tempt to identify a specific fJ.gUre or even a range of ftgures ~." .. ·"_--C'_ 
will represent the fullest possible accounting. Despite the 
have elapsed since the war, it has only been recently that rune,ri",Ul 
been permitted to carry out anything approaching a sustained Souloheast 
obtain increased access to loss locations and records from the 
tions, I believe we will obtain a clearer picture of what we can expect 

Mr. Chairman, when I appeared before the committee last November, 
that the establishment of a POW IMIA joint task force would provide the 
command structure and resources to launch a sustained effort. And that 
what General Needham has done over the past 6 months. We now ~ve !at 
presence in each of the Southeast Asian capitals and are deploymg 
teams to conduct field operations with increasing frequency. 

To be sure, much remains to be done. But I think it would be a 
Chairman, not to acknowledge once more the hard work in which 
engaged. Many of these loeses occurred in remote areas where thee te,,,!p~,~~ 
tinely exceeds 100 degrees. Our teams are exposed to risks of 
unexploded ordnance. They are carrying out their mission ciii;ge.~tliY 
morale. 

The Pacific Command has begun an ~ive campaign to n~~~.~,:: 
which our teams are doing. and to ensure' total openness" about"":.: 
operations and findings. Additionally, througb the Service casualty 
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individual families informed of developments. The only information 
make available to them are the names of our assigned personnel 

is.udl.ast Asian sources. This is in accordance with existing departmental 

Chairman, I thank you for the opportunity to appear before you. I 
answered satisfactorily in this statement many of your questions. I 

comments today, together with the insights which you obtained 
_ .... -~. visit to our field sites. show you the extraordinary and excep­

the men and women who make up JTF-FA and our supporting com­
and DIA-to bring about the fullest possible accounting for our miss-

IaA:IJUjIAN. Thank you very much, general. Mr. Sheetz? 

OF ROBERT R. SHEETZ, DIRECTOR, SPECIAL OFFICE 
f.II(}'W-~~lA AFFAIRS. DEFENSE INTELLIGENCE AGENCY 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
IWRMAN. I could ask you in the interest of time to summa­

cut you off at all. 
I have got a very short statement. 

~~At' ~;O~K~;..,' .i"t.., h the opportunity to participate in these 
1It_':c.1J11.!lli!.t<.e hearings. We, at DIA, are proud to be part of 

U.S. Government effort to account for Americans still 
the Vietnam War. Our working relationships with 
Force Full Accounting and the Army Central Identi-

t::::~~~~a~r~~e~s~tGro~;ng and productive. II effectively with the Service Casualty 
them in keeping the families fully informed of new 

we at DIA take very seriously our responsibility 
Government policy and decisionmakers, including 

Special POW-MIA Emissary to Vietnam, General 

leadership and each and every person in the Special 
of War and Missing in Action clearly under­

is the crucial time in the long quest for answers 
unaccounted for men from the Vietnam War. The time 
fOvern~ents of Vietnam and Laos, and Cambodian offi­
beginning to take steps to facilitate our quest for an-

we know that this quest leads immediately to the ques­
access, and I mean access in broad terms to in­

~f movement for live sighting investigators and JTF 
mcl ude short notice inspection of prisons and other 

_~Jlti,on facilities; access to records repositories in Hanoi 

k:no"a'llcc~ to witn':"8e8 in areas of live sighting reports 
alive locatlons; access to government officials 

;crvl~,~:.~! ~ho have knowledge of both overall proce­
iJ mCldent.s; and last, access to artifacts and doc­

from crash sites in lost locations. With this access be-
open up in Vietnam and Laos, I might add here paren-
6 Cambodian officials have been incredibly supportive 

months or so, and there has literally not been any­
we have ask~ for that they have not been willing to 
.On, DIA r~allZeS that our supporting role is becoming 
lInportant m the search for answers in Southeast Asia. 
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The Director of DIA, Lieutenant General Clapper, and 
mander-in-Chief, Pacific Command, Admiral Larson have 
memorandum of agreement that formally designates DIA 
porting command to CINCPAC's Joint Task Force F':!lU~llJ~I~,u:! 
Under this agreement, DIA functions as Admiral L 
tive agent in vigorously pursuing the JTF's number One 
mission-that is determining if there are any Americans 
in captivity, and should any be located, doing all we can to 
tate their release. 

DIA pursues this responsibility through every means 
to include actually stationing in Vietnam DIA personnel 
Stony Beach debriefIng element in Bangkok to conduct 
ing investigations. In order to properly fulfill our ~~·~~~~:::~:~i' 
a supporting command to CINCPAC's JTF Full A 
has increased the manpower of its Stoney Beach element 
kok, so we can not only continue our refugee debriefIng 
but also conduct on the scene live sighting investigations 
port JTF investigation teams in Vietnam, Laos, and Cambodia 

My office here in Washington, also recently increased 
produces field-support packages which analyze the areas 
in. upcomi,;,g JTF field operations, with a principal focus 
fymg archival research targets and key information galthe,rinjl 
jectives. We also assist the JTF in analyzing results oblWlled 
field activities to determine if information collected has a 
bearing on the fate of individuals. 

This entire process is involved, difficult, and unfortunately 
consuming. But, I am confident that the teamwork and fuli 
eration that has developed between the JTF and DIA 
both here in Washington and in Southeast Asia, will 
kind of results this committee, the American people most 
portantly, the families of unaccounted for personnel deserve. 

Mr. Chairman, my experience is that most people who 
well-informed on this issue have no trouble agreeing that 
ing for our missing men means obtaining information from 
nam, Laos, and Cambodia. Those who maintain that there is 
secret set of files being kept by misguided U.S. Government 
nel intent on maintaining some type of bizarre coverup are 
ing themselves and the American people. 

The answers are in Southeast Asia and that is where the 
Government is, correctly in my view, putting its emphasis. 
Chairman, when I read or hear of the criticism heaped by 
DIA's efforts, I wonder if these people are talking about 
office in which I work. Are they talking about the truly 
ing military personnel in our office like Army Lieutenant 
Alan Young, Navy Lieutenant Paul Maguire, Army Captain 
Caughlin, Air Force Technical Sergeant Mike Deckert, and 
others who work 10 and 12-hour days, day in and day out, 
and weekends, to help develop investigative leads for field 
in Vietnam? 

Are they talking about the civilians in our office 
military tours in Vietnam during the war. People like vu. u~·n. 
bridge, Bob Destatte, Gary Sytow, Warren 
all the others, men who have personal fr;,pn'd.:~:~~n.~ 
counted for. Just where are these heartless, fI bure"uc,," 
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take active measures to cover up information and con­
agonized families of missing comrades-in-arms in the 

the answer is that there are no such people at 
DIA nor are there any at the Joint Task Force Full 
at the Central Identification Laboratory, or at the 

Offices. We are conscientious, hardworking 
both and civilian. We go to church, serve our com-

and try raise our children to have pro!,<:r va!ues. 
the office we tirelessly work together, each dOIng h,s or 

in the overall effort to determine if there are any 
personnel still alive in Southeast Asia, and to 
possible accounting for those who perished there 

of their country. 
fmal panel, the committee will explore the remainder of 
that being the efforts being aggressively tak~n .by these 

dedicated personnel to account for our mISSIng men. 
mistakes were made over the years and erroneous deci­
sometimes reached when fragmentary information was 

.n.a'lvslts and decisionmakers had with which to work. 
easy to criticize the past when looking back through 

today, when so much more is known, both about individ­
and about the wartime procedures employed by our 

lllivel'8arie>s. But, much more still remains to be learned. 
promise this committee, the Ameri~ people and,. m~t 

the friends, comrades and fanillles of our mISSmg 
at DIA we will continue to keep the faith by tirelessly 
our responsibility until our intelligence mission in 

the fullest possible accounting is complete. 
f, .... .,,,,·d to participating on the panel. I and all the others 

_dicatE~ to the POW-MIA issue are proud to playa part in 
efforts being undertaken today in Vietnam, 

I look forward to telling DIA's portion of the 
the committee's questions. Thank you. 

statement of Mr. Sheetz follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMKNT OF RoBERT R. SHEETZ 

,..-_. .•• ~ opportunity to participate in these important committee hear­
to be a part of the overall U.8. Government effort to 

. men from the Vietnam War. Our working relationships 
full accounting and the Army Central Identification Labo­

productive. We stress communicating effectively with the 
to assist them in keeping the families fully informed of new 
at DlA take very seriously our responsibility to support 

O::ev1~':'~:!,~POliCY and decision makers, including the President's spe-
Y General Vessey. 

leaden.hip and each and every person in the special office for prison­
action clearly understand that this is a special time in the 

~:~~rr!'::~ our unaccounted for men from the Vietnam War-a 
_~ of Vietnam, Laos and Cambodia are beKinning to take 

"'-_.~ guest for answers. However, we know that this quest leads 
question of legitimate access. And I mean access in broad terms 

of movement for live sighting investigators and JTF field teams, to 
notice inspection of prisons and other possible detention facilities 

records repositories in Hanoi and in the field 
to witnesses in areas of live sighting reports and at 1088 site locations 
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• Access to Government officials and military personnel who have Anowl.eoIo 
both overall procedures and individual incident8 
• Access to artifacts and documentation from crash sites and other 1081 
tions 

With access beginning to open up in Vietnam and LAOS. DIA realizes 
supporting role is becoming even more significant in this search for 
Southeast Asia. The director of DIA, LTGEN Clapper, and the Commander 
Pacific Command, ADM Larsen, have signed a memorandum of agreement 
mally designates DIA as a supporting command to CINCPAC's joint task 
accounting. Under this agreement, DIA functions as ADM Larsen's, ~:\::;:;:fJ 
in vigorously pursuing the JTF's number . that i.!; 
there are any Americans stiIl alive . 

we can to aUf.port their llle; ... ~.~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ means availab e, to include 
stony beach debriefing element . 

In order to froperly fulfill our 
PAC's JTF rul accounting, DIA has the 
ment so we can not only continue our 
on-the..ecene live sighting investigations support 
My office here in Washington, also recently i·, " ' "eased 
packages which analyze the areas involved in upcoming JTF 
prinCipal focus on identifying archival research targets and 
109 objectives. We also assist the JTF in analyzing results 
tj~ to dt:termine if i.nf?rmation Ct?llected has a direct bearing on ~~~;l~~ 
Tins entlre process 18 Involved, difficult, and unfortunately, time 
am confident that the sense of teamwork and cooperation that has 
tween the JTF and DIA elements, both here in Washington and in SE 
provide the kind of results this committee, the American people and most 
tantly the families of unaccounted for personnel, deserve. ' 

Mr. Chainnan, my experience is that most people who become well LJ 
on this issue have no trouble agreeing that accountirw for our missing 
searching for answers in Vietnam, Laos and Camboc:ha. Thoee w~o~;r~;:~ there i.e some SUper secret set of mes being kept by misguided U.S. 
sonnel intent on maintaining some bizarre type of "cover up" 

selves and the American people. the answers in ~~~1~~ri~8~~~~ where the U.S. Government is, correctly in my 
Yet, Mr. Chairman, when I read or hear of the vitup<,X"i:ive 

some, upon DIA's efforts, I wonder if these people 
in which I work. Are t~ey talking about the truly o~~f~~~!~:i~:j, ~[~~ 
our office, like army LTC Alan ~oung, Navy LT F 
Caughlin and Air Force Tech Sergeant Mike ne.,kert. 
days, day in and day out, week day and week 
leads for field research in Vietnam? Are they ~h;'.~i.;t,;.';;;','::ip..;~~'I~Ula"" office who served, during military tours 
Trowbridge, Bob ilestatte, Warren 
others, men who can count pe:rso.nal fr:iends ·~macCo,.unted 
are these heartless, faceless bureaucra'~ts"'u ••• ~U."6. '":'~ 
up information and continue to keep agonized families 
in the dark? 

Mr. Chairman, the answer is that there are no such people in 
are there any at the joint task force full accounting, at the Central I.den!il~ 
Laboratory or at the Service Casualty Offices. We are conscientious, 
people, both military and civilian, who go to church, serve our~~~:~!;l;~ to raise our children to have proper values. while at the office, 
together, each doing his or her sma1.1 in the overall effort to 
are any unaccounted for personnel in SE Asia, and to 
poesible accounting for those who in defense of their:,;;;mt..,._ 

In this fmal panel, the the remainder 
being the efforts being 
nel to account for our 
and erroneous decisions 
was all that analysts and d~~i~'.". 
to criticize the past when back through the lens c;;:;c..lu"~ 
more is known, both about . cases and about tthh~~en-:l~,!i::;el P' 
ployed by our former adversaries. much more still n "n:~t;;;;i~~ 
what 1 can promise this committee, American people, most ir 
friende, comrades and families of our missing men, is that at OIA we 
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faith by tirelessly carrying out our sacred responsibility until our mis-
to ~ch the fullest possible accounting is complete. . . 

to participating on this panel. I and all the others In DIA dedicated 
issue are proud to playa part in the extraordinary efforts being 
in · LAOS and Cambodia. I look forward to telling DlA's 

.w" ... _.~ to answering the committee's questions, as best I can, on 
with hope, take us. 

(;HAlRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Sheetz. General 
let me begin with you if I may, and then come back and 

Mr. Sheetz's testimony and ask a few questions. The 
think, is particularly concerned obviously on the issue 

not somebody might be alive and that is one of our 
mt~l(mS, is to try to help ascertain what that likelihood or 

is. 
the energy that we observed and that you have even 

here is energy directed at remains recovery, and I 
certain and I think the committee wants to make 

the highest priority is the follow·up on live sighting re­
my first question to you is how many live sighting re­
now have that you are actively following up on? 

:".1IS'I'MA$. First of all, Senator, let me indicate to you 
said in my statement and you will see in detail in the 

::~i~:::,~: that obviously the first priority is the search 
A The key to that, however, I believe is the cam· 

that we have established which are those three inter· 
circles of search and recovery of remains, investigation, of 
!mown alive discrepancy cases, and the live sighting inves· 

because they are mutually supporting. 
mean by that is very simply, if in fact you see an excava· 
on as you visited, we have constant contact during that 

~\.."}':'I2~M,~N. I understand that. 
CHRISTMAS. The same with the search in that shared in· 
leads to developing those cases, not only for the last 

discrepancy cases, but in fact also potential live sight· 

~'AIRMAN. I understand that and you well articulated that 
we met with you in Hawaii and General Needham fol· 

on that. But the question still is, even within that con· 
many live sighting reports are in front of the group that 

going to actively work on in that context, or they have as 

CHRISTMAS. I'm going to ask Bob Sheetz to help me out 
.moment, but right now we have completed about 25 live 
lnvestigations. We have completed, up until last week, 

investigations, the very last one being in Dien 
of that was getting our live sighting investiga· 

~.1ls11eClw'ittlin the Hanoi detachment. He is now firmly es· 
detachment, has established his particular 

counterpart contacts and he is now moving very rapid· 

CJu.IRMAN. Did any of the live sighting reports produce any 
of a Caucasian? 

CHRISTMAS. At this point sir, all of them have been nega-
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The CHAIRMAN. Negative as to any American, or negative aa 
any Caucasian? 

General CHRISTMAS. Negative as to any Caucasian being 
in those reports. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Sheetz, how many live sighting reports 
you forwarding to the Joint Task Force for resolution? 

Mr. SHEETZ. Our current inventory as of last week was 109 
hand live sighting reports in active investigative status. We 
approximately 45 reports that are pending further re!lohJti')n 
cause we have to go back to the original source and ask U!'<U"~ 
questions that were not properly developed when information 
came to us. 

We call these source-directed requirements or SDR's. So 
109, there are approximately 45 SDR's that are out with 
Beach for field follow-up. Once those SDR's are complete, the 
Iyst will go back over them and determine whether or not 
they may be appropriate for nomination as live sighting i', nVE!Stlj 
tor cases. There are 38 additional cases that are out there 
now with the live sighting investigators. 

The CHAIRMAN. 38 in addition to the 109? 
Mr. SHEETZ. No, in addition to the 45. 
The CHAIRMAN. It would be very helpful to the committee 

have any viable current live sighting report and, obviously have 
concur with you as to what is current and viable, have those 
down and reported on during the timeframe of this committee's 
istence, and that would mean within the next several m(m~.?." 
that we would be able to report clearly on this progress. 
that be feasible? . 

Mr. SHEETZ. Mr. Chairman, if this committee has developed 
information which has come directly to the committee-

The CHAIRMAN. That is not what I am asking. I am going to 
you that as a matter of fact, because we are developing 
that, but I do want to ask you, with respect to the numbers 
sighting reports you have already identified as active, can this 
mittee know that those live sighting reports, as a matter of 
al highest priority, will be examined within the next few m(m~1II 

Mr. SHEETZ. I can assure you they are being examined 
I can feel confident in saying that because we have put a . 
personnel out in Bangkok and in Vietnam to speed up the 
gation of our existing inventory. 

The CHAIRMAN. So your answer is yes, we can 
within the next few months? 

Mr. SHEETZ. Yes. 
General CHRISTMAS. And as you know, Senator, 

give us in the way of questions, and anything you give 
Task Force in the way of desires, we will work them into our 
plans as best we possibly can. 

The CHAIRMAN. Can we also anticipate, Mr. Sheetz, that 
thing that the committee develops in terms of a lead, or inj'orl~ 
tion or if we just happen to have questions, like Senator 
might on a particular pi~e .of evidence that the committee 
a judgment about that IS different from yours, can those be 
down by your people? Can we jointly--

331 

I would encourage the committee, if you've devel­
lIIIatl.on that we have not seen before that could somehow 

we have, we'd be pleased to include it in our investiga-

names follow:] 
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10/21/92 Standard Report Standard Report Page 

LName FN~e ,4< FH_ 24 • 

. ---------------------------------- --------------------
ANDREWS WILLIAM R X ROBERT RUSSELL X 

AVERY ROBERT DOUGLAS X O:.:!Il:::' ;. X 

AYERS RICHARD LEE X WILLIAM ALBERT JR X 

BEENE JAMES ALVIN X JOSEPH GALES X 

BEGLEY BURRISS NELSON X JAMES LLOYD X 

BBNNETT HAROLD G X BDWIN R JR X 

BENNETT WILLIAM GEORGE X ROBERT H X 

BLACKBURN HARRY LEE JR X HARLEY H X 

BLOOD HENRY F X WELLS X 

BOLLINGER ARTHUR R X BOBBY GLENN X 

BOUCHARD MICHAEL LORA X JEFFREY LYNDOL X 

BRANDENBURG DALE X STEVEN X 

BORNS PREDERICK J X ROOSEVELT JR X 

BURNS MICHAEL PAUL X LAWRENCE T X 

BUTLER JAMES E X TILDEN STEWART X 

CAPLING ELWYN REX X PREDERICK LEE X 

CARROLL ROGER WILLIAH JR X STANLEY HENRY X 

CAR'ni'RIGHT BILLIE J ACK X ERIC JAMES X 

CICHON WALTER ALAN X EUGENE MILLARD X 

COCHED RICHARD NEWELL X BOBBY KARVIN X 

COLEMAN JIMMY LEE X JOIlll X 

COOX DWIGHT WILLIAM X TANOS E X 

CIW!ER DONALD HARTIN X JAMES EDWARD X 

CREED BARTON SHELDON X LARRY GENE X 

CUSHMAN CLIFTON EMMET X HAROLD WILLIAH JR X 

DEBRUIN EtX;BNB H X CHARLES JR • 
DOOLEY JAMES EDWARD • JOHN HENRY SOTHORON X 

DUNLOP THOMAS E X HONARD BURDETTE JR X 

EDWARDS HARRY SANFORD JR X CARTER PURVIS • 
BIDSMON NORMAN EDWARD • JOSBPH A X 

EISENBRAUN WILLIAM P X WILLIAM THQ.'QS X 

ELLIOT ROBERT MALCOLM X JOSEPH WILLIAM X 

ELLISON JOHN COOLEY X SCO'l"l' WINSTON X 

ENTRICAN DANNY DAY X CLEMIB • 
ERSKINE JACK D X FRED HOWELL JR X 

EVANS JAKES JOSEPH X IVERE'l"l' ALVIN X 

FINCH KELVIN W X DAVID B • 
FINLEY DICKIE WAINE X TODD M • 
PLYNN GBORGE E X GEORGE I X 

FLYNN SEAN LESLIE X ARCHI E ~..ERSON X 

FORD RANDOLPH W X WALTER H X 

POULltS RALPH EUGENE JR X JOSEPH C X 

FRANCISCO SAN DEWAYNB X HUBERT CIJoI'pBEL JR X 

FREDERICK WILLIAM. V X DANIEL LEE X 

GARDNER JOHN GARDNER X IICJ:INLBY X 
STANLEY B X 
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10/21/92 Standard Report 

LN_ FN .... '44 
--------------- --------------------
OLSEN BETTY ANN X 
PARISH CHARLBS C X 
PAlW!R WOODROW WILSON I I X 
pAJU(S JOE X 
PERRY RANDOLPH ALLEN JR X 
PI&RSON WILLIAM C III • 
POGRE .. DEAN ANDREW X 
PORT WILLIAK D X 

PRIMM SEVERO J X 
In·t:sn~E THOMA!; W X 
RANSBOTTOM FREDERICK JOEL X 
RAYMOND PAUL DARWIN X 
REYNOLDS TERRY L X 
RORAaACK lCENNETH H X 
ROSS JOSEPH SHAW X 
ROWLEY CHARLES STODDARD X 
RUFFIN JAMES THOMAS X 
S~.L3ARULO RAYMOND P X 

SCHOTT RICHARD S X 
SCitill-lANN JOHN R X 
SHAFER PHILIP RAYMOND X 
SHELTON CHARLES ERVIN X 
SHRIVER JERRY MITCHELL X 
SIHPSON JAMES EDWARD X 
SKITH WILLIAM X 
SPITZ GEORGE R X 
STONE DANA X 
'rADIOS LEONARD X 
TriCMAS J:ENNE'l'H D .1R • 
THOMPSON WILLIAM JAMES X 
",""SEND FRANCIS WAYNE X 
TOWNSEND WILLIAM JAKES X 
':'~!'!NT ALLEN ROBERT X 
'l'RlXBLE LARRY A X 
VBRSACE HUMBERT R X 
VIET'l'I ELEANOR A X 
WALl(ER aRlEN J X 
WALTON LEWIS CLAJUI: X 
WEATHEIU<AN EARL C X 
WILBS MARVIN BENJAMIN X 
WILltINSON DENNIS EDWARDS • 
WILLIAMS RICHARD F X 

ZICH LARRY ALFRED X 
'OOX HAROLD JACOB X 
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.... tw.lN. Could we also request assistance from you, which 
be extremely helpful to us, and that is to try to take 

that we have been left with, take the names that 
~~~~~~.has come up with, and your names-frankly 
J is, there are too many lists around. That has 

for 20 years. And some folks cannot make sense of 
and one is here. This committee needs to-we have 

sense of that. So we need your help to scrub those. Can 
that in the next couple of months we can do that to-

Absolutely. 
~ CEIRI£rI'lo!AS .. Certainly, sir. If you will provide that list of 

that comparison. We will do that analysis be­
Task Force and the DIA and we will provide you 

Mr. Sheetz, I really respect your statement 
g~~!~~~:,~~ And I particularly respect your de­
.. and good people. I do not think that I have 

do not think this committee is here to ques-
commitment to their job at this moment. But I 

is somehow different from that kind of commit­
Agenc:y of our Government. If often is. That is the 

ago there was a policy and there were people 
out what they could of it, but we had testimony ear-
8(b) of the peace accords was simply not implement­
not a capacity for full accounting. It was not your 

were not there at the time. And it was not Mr. 
that time. That was the reality of the world 
work in. And they were even trying to cut 

evidenced. 
been criticisms, over the years, and you have ad­

latakes were made. I am not here, now, to rehash all of 
been mistakes made. I mean this database is 

Ieqll1ate. I think you would agree with me, would you 

is inadequate in its current form. It is inad­
C~~!b!)';Ji,ev.'? Should we not have one list which is 

One of the major accomplishments that we 
the last couple of months with the formation 

COlnbining our fries with their fries. 
agree. And I applaud the effort you are making 

to help us. We are doing the same thing. But 20 
are putting this database together, correct? 
Da~ has ~n kept in different places. We have all 

~lII1Ire .t from tIme to time in the past. But the point is, 
Weianhave a good team that is working together and we 
p . 

I agree with that. I think there is a good team. I 
• ,.oor.k.i.,g together, and that is obviously very important 

we to sift out the history of this effort. And 
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that is what we are trying to do, obviously. I do have 
questions but my time is up. Senator Smith. 

Senato; SMITH. Mr. Chairman, in the shuffling in and 
tor Grassley missed his first round, so I am going to yield 
tor Grassley at this time. 

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Grassley. 
Senator GRASSLEY. Thank you very much. General 

want to ask you some questions. My point is, 
have the answers. If you do not have the answers--and 
General Needham would be the one who should be 
what I want to establish here when we are done is a 
can get answers to these questions. 

First of all, let me observe that you are the first 
Hawaii to come here and not be darkly tanned. You are 
job, obviously. So I want you to ~ow tha~ I observed that. 
that you must be dedicated to gettmg the Job done. 

General CHRISTMAS. I hope you'll tell my boss that, sir. 
Senator GRASSLEY. The first thing I would lik~ to raise 

is an issue that we raised in Hawaii, perhaps with the 
much as with you, but that involved Bill Bell. Has he left 
Bangkok yet? Does he have an office and telephone yet? 
kind of in general has he been treated m a manner 
this committee? A1;, I think we made very clear at our 
which was attested to by the Defense Department. 

General CHRISTMAS. Sir, the answer to the first two 
yes, yes. The third question: Mr. Bell currently has 
duties as our Special A1;sistant for Negotiations. He 
Iy come back to He:waii to be f~ll>, briefed on his.posliticm 
that position as ChIef of Negotiations works. ObViously, 
some areas that he had not previously worked in. He has 
turned to Bangkok. 

A1;, you know, we feel very strongly that Mr. Bell has 
lot to offer this entire process and this entire effort. 
with him very fine recommendations as he always 
betterment of the program. General Needham is ev''''u''~''' 
Some have been taken. Some won't be able to, but 
ment that Mr. Bell continues to serve very well and COllt iJlU 

a very important part of our entire POW I MIA effort. 
Senator GRASSLEY. So, I think you are saying, in 

third question that, at least as you would defme it, 
treated in the manner that we have expected and was 
in those meetings we previously had and attested to by 
Department. 

General CHRISTMAS. I believe so, sir. 
Senator GRASSLEY. I would just like to follow up on 

matters and questions, as I said privately, with res~t to 
and I would like to know if you would agree to. designate 
in your organization with whom I can communIcate these 
within just a few days. . . 

General CHRISTMAS. Sir, I would be more than wIihnll 
them myself. 

Senator GRASSLEY. OK. Those must be done outside of 
General CHRISTMAS. OK. 
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GRASBLEY. Now, third, in addition to being a member of 
I am also a member of the Budget Committee and I 

leader you are, you probably would remem-
'invollvem.mt the 1980's in questioning and exposing 

paid by our Defense Department for goods and serv-

recently and, again, if you can not answer this we 
answer. Bu~ I noted recently that our Govern~ent 

MI-8 helicopters from the Vietnamese at a cost 
IDI1U<JU. Now, these are to be used, and I remember Our 

we were in Hanoi, for search missions. So I 
are fulfilling a need. And even a need that 

has been involved in. 
some preliminary inquiries, and found that we could 
helico.ptE;r, brand new, for much, much less. I stress 

are prehmmary judgments that I am making, and I 
your response as to whether you think that is a fair 

cannot respond to that, then I would wait for an 
l;ou c~ give it to me. I just want you to know that I 
mto thIS. 
up of that question, whether or not you think that 
price, I would alS<! lil~e to know why we do not use 

~::~~as we are domg m Cambodia? 
( Sir, first of all, as far the details of the con-

take that question and provide you that. 
Dnlll8t.ion referred to follows:) 

1, 1992 thro';'ih September 30, 1994. 'The total 
~~;~;~',:This figure mcludes maintenance parts fuel 
.8 for leasing helicopter 8Up~rt e~ploy: 

Hawk as detailed in contract'N68047-
a~;_~~;:ly'Contracting Center in Singapore. The 
al $2,796 (the figure is based on the con-

hours full fiscal year). 'The fiscal 

~~v:~~~~~;~JI~~~hE~~ Rates for Army Aircraft 8 non-U.S. government organization 
0,- .---.=- Hawk helicopters. The charge would 

·:$'~o;L28.39a~· ~i~"( cost for the same ~riod as the con-
": consider the negobated contract we 

~~!X"~~i'~~~~continu~ to ~ e!,"pioyment of U.S. helicopters to 
~~ ~perabons 10 VIetnam, Laos. and Cambodia. U.S. 

more responsIve, more reliable and we would be more conf'i-

~=~:~~~I would inform you, sir, that that contract 
U.S: Government grade A-this is how a 
wntten. 

Se,oato .. r, the yiet~amese have flatly refused to 
helIcopters m Vietnam. And in fact as part of 
were v~ry limited ~ to who ~e could deal with 
tha~ hehcopter sel"Vlce. What we did was get the 

We "'OSSIbly could to carry out this expanded period 

~Oo~h wit. ahe now completely throughout Vietnam 
of th . Ig t now our teams are in three widely dm: 

_noUSel.vcountry; the country as a whole south and 
_. we need that helicopter support ~ be able to 

we have to do. 
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I wish we could do it with our own helic?pters. As 
Cambodia right now, we have a Mar~e he~lcopter deta(:hrnel.t~ 
porting our operations there. They Wlll do It for two 
Then the U.S. Army will come in and do two O;>0re. 
comfortable with that. But in both Vietnam and m Laos, 
flatly rejected our requests. . , 

Senator GRASSLEY. I cannot draw ~ conclusIOn unt~ I hear, 
ly from you but I would almost thmk, based upon Just 
li';'inary in~estigation I have done, that we could have 
those helicopters and given them to the Vietnamese and 
much more cheaply. ." . 

The next is kind of along the same lme but, m a~dltlOn 
helicopter contract, I understand that we are entermg 
contracts with the Vietnamese for such thmgs as hotel 
manent housing, and other things. A couple of follow 
such contracts being handled by the Navy contractmg 
Singapore? . . , 

General CHRISTMAS. It's a combmatron, Sir, of bo~h our 
Hawaii, in Honolulu, and some hav~ been worked Wlth the 
Singapore. But it is under the Navy s PACDIV as they call 

Senator GRASSLEY. What benchmarks do we use for 
that these are fair market prices? . 

General CHRISTMAS, I would have to take that questron, 
Senator GRASSLEY. OK. 
[The information referred to follows:] 

The Navy Regional Contracting Center tnl;~~~~[~~~~~~ ter support contract in V!etn~ .a~d the 
Laos and Cambodia. PaCIfic DiVISlon, 
negotiated and is administering the contract 
and quarters site for the Joint Task ~orce-Full C:am~~.:.. 
in Hanoi. For JTF-FA Detachments m . 
support is provided by the respective Embassy Sed rYl'f t in 
local purchases in Thailand are necessary. the ,etac men 
the General Services Office of the Ame~can ,Embassy In . Bangkok 
These various contracting officers determme ~alr mar~et pn,ces .~ 
gency of need. the required service or commodity, and Its availabllity. 

Senator GRASSLEY. Would you facilitate a review of 
tracts with those of us on the committee who have an 
this? . 

General CHRISTMAS. Of course, Sir. I 
Senator GRASSLEY. Last, I would like to stress ~hat 

point, not making judgments of whether the ,1mc~ of 
are excessive, but I do intend to make !!Orne mqUiry I 
tracts and others, and for that you promised me, and 
your assistance. Thank you, Mr, Chairman. Ie 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator Grass y, 

McCain? Se tor Senator McCAIN. I would be happy to have na 
ahead, . G d I am Senator GRASSLEY. It IS Alfonse and aston an 
between them. . Ge al 

Senator McCAIN. Thank you, Mr. ChaIrman. ner 
I would like to ask you the same questron I ~ke<! Ge,nerlU 
What is the extent of Vietnamese cooperatIOn, m yOU 
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to be done to help resolve this issue on their 
add Laos while you are at it. 

~US'I'MAS. I believe cooperation is greatly improved in 
the Solomon five agreements are a good 

cooperation is going. In the case of the live 
we do have a live sigt.Ung mechanism in 

seen, I think, very great progress in that area 
progress before. In the case of them expanding 

us, and allowing us to do the things we need to do, 
improvement in that. 

archival research and in the area of documents 
is an area where we need help, where they can, in 

a great deal more. Our investigators as they go 

What do you speculate is the reason they have 
ie~:~~tiSf, in that area? 
~ Sir, as General Vessey, pointed out very 

at the central government level say, this is what we 
But when it comes down to action at the district or 
all slow down it might not take place, 

that I would remark to you, sir, is the fact that I 
given enough credence to the power of the dis­

chiefs, both in South and North Vietnam. 
entire process and part of these expanded operations 
and greater contact throughout the country. I think 

reap gains. The other one where we have difficulty 
agreements or trilateral talks and cross-border op­

at a standstill right now, Senator, and it's at a 
, D~unl:>er of reasons. ' 

the Vietnamese give us more information 
op<eraltia.ns cross-border in Cambodia and Laos, We 

Ministries of Defense and Interior for that, 
and the Cambodians have been very reluc­

triilat;er,il talks. The Vietnamese based on the commit­
said, yes, yuu can go from Vietnam into Laos 

places, that is the only way you can get into 
would have been. The Lao have disagreed with 

no, we will not allow that. They have also dis-
l'lIateral talks. 

POint is, we are making measured progress. Can 
~ we can. I think in Vietnam that progress will 
COntmue to accelerate our operations, continue to 

country face to face with the Vietnamese. 
to see more expanded operations in Laos. I must 

first 6 months in Laos, they've done more than 
But in our estimate, we would like to be able to 

they have been very receptive, sir. 
I thi!,k it would be ,:,ery important if you 

~1I."'Lar basIS, send mformatlOn to this committee 
chain of command as to what you feel needs to 

i lDeDl,betors what is being done, in order to resolve this 
- of this committee who are interested can do 
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what we can in our way to increase pressure on both the 
ese and Laotians to show greater cooperation. 

General CHRISTMAS. Sir, if I might suggest, :::e;v,e~Ery~ui;';;;~tl~ 
the five agreements, we draft a message which lJ 

eration. That goes right to the central documentation 
is unclassified. The same with our weekly sitreps. You 
situation reports. At the bottom of each one, I have tried 
ate where we have been that last week in the cooperation. 

Perhaps, if the committee's staff can, in fact, just est;ab:U. 
with the Central Documentation Office, we would have it 011 
continually. 

Senator McCAIN. Thank you. Mr. Sheetz, how long 
been with the DIA? 

Mr. SHEETZ. I joined the DIA as a civilian in 1987, but I 
tour there as a military officer in the reserves for 4 years. 

Senator McCAIN. How long have you been in your 
tion? 

Mr. SHEETZ. 16 months. 
Senator McCAIN. Why is it that it took 20 years to get 

your view? 
Mr. SHEETZ. 20 years to get one list? We always had 

files of the JCRC in paper files. What's been difficult is 
time a team goes out into the field in a joint ite,ration 
something that we didn't know before, and that inforDnatio!, 
us to reevaluate what we know about a particular case, 
tabases are always sort of chasing after one other as new 
tion comes in. 

The critical point is that these numbers are not static 
They are always in fluidity. And the exercise that DIA 
JTF just went through was another attempt, one of 
our two databases in sync. And we'll have to do that 
months from now, or a year from nOW. 

Senator McCAIN. I hope every effort will be made to 
sure you have seen the Americans recorded in captivity 
up here. 

Mr. SHEETZ. I have, sir. 
Senator McCAIN. Have you got explanations for that 
Mr. SHEETZ. We've seen the list itself the day before 

It came over piecemeal in three letters to us. What I 
Senator Kerry for, and he promised we would get it 
would be a breakdown by each name under each of the 
so that we could see how you have been able to develop 
names. 

And what I promised Senator Kerry, and I promise 
that we will sit down, our analysts with yours, and 
each and everyone of those. And, at the same time, share 
what we have in our discrepancy cases and see what the 
ground is and where the outlying points are. 

Senator McCAIN. Well, it is unfortunate that could not 
done before the hearing, but obviously that is not under 
ity. Mr. Sheetz, tell me, ,mally, what happens to your 
when you get a picture purported to be Lieutenant 
Borah or Major earr and it appears in all the newspapel1l 
country? What happens? 
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~X:i~~~~i'd~t;;h~~eTeY become very sensationalistic as Com­
rf . sometimes is. And literally 'many of 

stopped and peopl.e are pulled off onto special ana­
support a very detailed approach to gather informa­

lead tha~ we can develop or these photo cases. Essen­
up a senes of task forces to run to ground any lead 

cIe'veiop from one of these photograph situations. 
be resolved quickly; other times they take 

~')nths,_~ was the case in the Carr photo. ' 

this? 
you seen the impact on the families of 

I have ,indeed. Probably the toughest part of my job 
.~"'"'' either on the phone or in person with people 

their particuar circumstance. 
. Have you seen what happens to the families 

to be a hoax as in the case of Borah or Carr, the 

imagine, but it must be one of the most 
_ ernoltionally hurtful situations that you could enCOun-

",,",JUI' . Thank you very much. Thank you, Mr. Chair­

. Thank you very much, Senator McCain. Senator 
• 

¥,"'''' '.AlJM. Mr. Chairman, I just have one brief ques­
to another hearing, that I would like to ask Gen­

as a fo!low-o~ on Cambodia. It has been reported 
Rouge IS pullmg out of the peace negotiations. You 
that they have been much more forthcoming. Do 

.. ~~~~e;;~i~~ that is going to be a setback? 
Bi ,:",!"aliO!, I don't believe it is going to be a 

oUr joint activities. However, one of the 
greatly concerned about is the security of our 

we avoid Khmer Rouge areas, and our ac-
wctrked so that we do not, in fact, come in conflict 

~he Khmer Rouge have taken hold. 
are working very closely with the United Nations 
tell them exactlr wh!'t we are doing, where we're 

and we share mtelhgence, if you will. And please 
of context. We share information, hey, this is 
go. We. would back off from that. But we keep 

Our actiVities. Obviously, we are concerned that if 
. fal ls apart, and the Government of Cambodia 

""'11 lose all of thIS cooperative action and spirit that 

~~i:~~dthat we act~al1y have the deputy minister 
Our operatlO?- the . last tim~ by 1 day only 

because he s so mvolved ill the activity. 
go away. 

~~I!~A'm4. But you say we cannot go into any area 
Khnier Rouge. 

~=~~~~i ~at is correct. We do not go into those 
at thiS tIme, we do not have active cases in 
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Senator KASSEBAUM. So there is no active case in that 
General CHRISTMAS. That's correct. 
Senator KASSEBAUM. Do you have anything that would 

that the Chinese were involved? That any of these that 
list, any of our people on the list might have gone into 

General CHRISTMAS. I have no personal knowledge 
ma'am. 

Senator KASsEBAUM. Thank you very much. 
Senator McCAIN. Thank you very much, Senator 

Senator Reid. 
I might add just before Senator Kassebaum goes, I 

ai, am I accurate or not, that there are really very few 
any live-I do not think there is in fact any live issue in 
The only issue at this point, I think is remains recovery. 
accurate? 

General CHRISTMAS. Not completely, sir. We cOl"til"u,ollv 
through on cases that indicate that there possibly are 
Cambodia, and Bob's people with the-­

Senator McCAIN. How many live sightings in Cambodia? 
Mr. SHEETZ. I don't think we have any live s:g:~;~~~~ 

now, but we do have nine discrepancy cases in 
at the forefront of both the DIA and JTF work in that 

General CHRISTMAS. The possibility is they could have 
been alive, so we have to follow through on that. 

Senator KASSEBAUM. But none in the areas where you 
cannot get into? 

General CHRISTMAS. That's correct, ma'am. 
Senator KASsEBAUM. Is that true, Mr. Sheetz? 
Mr. SHEETZ. I don't think any are in Khmer Rouge areas. 
Senator KASsEBAUM. Are not in. Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Kassebaum. Senator 
Senator REID. Gentlemen, what is the latest live sig;htina 

that any of you know of? 
Mr. SHEETZ. We receive them all the time. The imren,tol"J 
Senator REID. When you say all of the time, it 

usual to receive a couple a week? 
Mr. SHEETZ. Many weeks we could receive two or three or 

more. We have a working inventory that we ar~~~~ni~: 
gressively. Between 80 to 125, and about every 3 
review board where representatives of the entire 
munity plus the State Department and the Joint 
come in and listen to our analysts describe what we have 
to do to resolve or otherwise investigate the case. 

And cases get closed out at that point, and the im,entorl 
down to maybe 75 or 80, and then over the next couple 
it will build back up. And we will hold another reVIew 
it's a very fluid figure. 

Senator REID. General Christmas, the Cambodian .itua1:i1 
touched upon but it seems clear to me that recovery of 
would be, I do not know if I am using the right term, 
impossible. There are millions of people that are e:r"ve" 
mains scattered on top of the ground. Is that not 

General CHRISTMAS. That's correct, sir. 
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So, eVE;n though yo'! are. working o!, the discrepan­
fi'.ld~ng the remams, m Cambodia that is really 

ii~::~,~1S It not? II Yes, sir. It is going to be difficult. But we 
~~I;~~,"~~ .to go the full mile, to go the whole way. 
e we Just not too long ago, recovered full sets of 

newsmen. So there is hope out there. And that's 
proceed on. 
These are remains that one of the government 
you existed? 

r~DUliTlI/[AS That's correct, sir. 
are we going to have One list? Do we have be? . 

:c.DUliTlI/[AS: Yes, sir. We have one list now of the 2266 
Defen:*, Intellig~nce Agency and 'ourselv~ sat 

reconCiled that lISt. That list was reconciled by 
country and the like a..nd on June 22 and was totally 

So a couple of days ago? 
Yes, sir. That list has now gone to the De-

DE!feltlS€ and the appropriate corrections and/or what­
level, will be made. But that has been complet-

Coul.d I . add something to that please, Senator? Even 
One lISt IS also a fluid list because Some of the losses 
border areas. The last piece of information known to 

may have that case on the western side of 
and when our teams. l;et out on the ground on 

they fmd out, no, It s not true. The incident 
on the eastern side of the Lao/Vietnamese border 

we'.ve agreed on needed data adjustment and 
adJustments, I would submit to you that there 

we lea~n from our future field activities, it will 
. our Jud~ents and our information. And the 

~~;;.n .. g.,ht now It s 522, 6 months from now it, may be 

~e important point, Senator, though, is the 
Smce we've established the Joint Task Force 

~d. the supporting command relationship with 
elr representatives right in the Joint Task 

OUr detachments. And that-we are now tied to-
I the Important aspect of this. 

have been told that there are Vietnam wartime 
of th~ speak of the death or capture of Ameri­

With any of those? 
Sir, we. know of histories that are written. 

asking for any kind of histories that the 
Bee We have analysts ready to totally 
race ~use, ~ an example, sir, the 84-page document 

1 1100 !iu
di
r1I!g the last visit, that has given us infor: 

, m Vlduals who we could help correlate their 

Some of that information, then, has been helpful? 
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General CHRISTMAS. Yes, sir. 
Senator REID. And you are constantly on the look? On 

for additional histories published in various areas of 
that right? . 

General CHRISTMAS. That's correct, sir. 
Senator REID. And to your knowledge you are familiar 

one of them now. Is that right? 
General CHRISTMAS. I have given the committee a list of 

currently have. 
Senator REID. I will check that out then. 
General CHRISTMAS. But I will tell you, sir, they can 

and we want more. 
Senator REID. Do you have at your disposal adequate 

People to read those? 
General CHRISTMAS. Yes, we do. 
Senator REID. You have no problem with that? 
General CmuSTMAS. That's correct, sir. 
Senator REID. What is being done to develop, 

ready has been done, a reliable list of deserters? 
General CHRISTMAS. Sir, that is a difficult question. If 

to ask me, do I have a reliable list of deserters, my anSWIIIi" 
do not. Those we do know of, and those that we have 
find, we have interrogated. But I could not say to you in 
ty that we have, that I have or the JTF has, an aC(:unUl 
deserters from the war. 

Senator REID. Are we working on one? 
General CHRISTMAS. I'd have to defer that to the DE,part 

Defense, sir. 
Senator REID. Can anybody answer that? 
Mr. SHEETZ. We mounted a major effort, some 

review files to try and see if it was possible to get a 
serters who could have deserted in Vietnam, and we 
it's an incredibly complex topic. The numbers in the 
kept by the military services during the war, make 
sible for you to distinguish between someone w.ho actu • .tly 
in country versus someone who deserted outslde the 
example a soldier got a set of orders. He just got out of 
ing, and he got a set of orders to report to a umt, a 
try division in Vietnam. And he never reported. 
that his orders called for him to report, he wasn't there, 
count him at that point as a deserter. 

He may have never, ever set foot in Vietnam, an~ ~~u 
circumstance of guys who went on R&R who decId,,? 
weren't going back and never reported back from trtedheIr 
an incredibly difficult exercise to sort out who dese 
versus who deserted from a unit and was carried on the 
really wasn't even in country when they deserted. 'd 

I u~derstand the committee is trying to work that. ~ 
to see what the committee has come up with and see if -we 
something to it. . . 

Senator REID. The reason is obvious. You know It IS 
them mixed up with people who are prisoners of war or 
action. 

345 

I had eXJX;rience of my 0';"D that I can relate to you 
iDti~re"t I was m Vlentlane Wlth a congressional delega­

December and, as we were loading our bags into a van 
the hotel on our way to the airport, I was looking out 
of the van, ~d I saw a guy walking down the street. 

tanned, m a white monk's outfit, but I could tell 
and not Oriental. And I remarked to the 

lO.,rtulerlt liaison official who was in the van with us that 
American. Do you know who he is? And' they 
seen him before. He's a deserter from the war. 

t~at guy is a deserter? What's his name? The 
t,!!~b!;~~;~lii:~ advised that he had his name in a file 
e . I said, listen, we've got to get to the airport 

for us. But, when you get back to the 
.. J~;ibJ;.g to research that file and get me a cable im-
Il what this is all about. If that's a deserte; we 

who is. Well, to make a long story short, abo~t a 
got back, I got a phone call followed by a detailed 

that the individual was not a deserter. 
the name, we call this individual's mother here in 

out her son mustered out, decided that he liked 
went back, actually converted his religion and 

Jluddl,ist monk. 
thought he was a deserter, and it turns out he abso­
And we confirmed all that through records and 
with this man's mother. 

the reasons to follow up on deserters and we'd be 
you and the committee on this topic. 

On~ last qu~stion, Mr. Chairman. Do any of you 
A~erlcan servlcemen in Southeast Asia, like Gar­
stili there? 
I do not. And when I met with Vietnamese officials 
asked that question, as has General Vessey and Gen­

and I'll let him speak for himself. 
I have no personal knowledge, sir, that we 

'leanYlBo,vu ~ave no personal knowledge. Do you have any 
.. mfo.rmation that they are there? 

.C:::~A~ SIr, we have live sighting reports that we 
th But we have, at this time, no sufficient infor­

at we have a live American in Vietnam or any-

!IfonrJ,al,tw:ioo,nuld be the fIrSt to tell you this, we don't have 
to say that there isn't, and that's why we 

. to pursue these live sighting investiga-

th 
discrepancy cases, and through Our efforts 

ose three countries. 
t!r. Chairman, I know my time is gone but I have 

t question. You have no personal knowledge. You dn all the. leads. You can't give up. But let me ask 
SO you think that there are any people connected 

tates w~o ser;ved in the military in the Southeast 
Who are stIll ahve? That is what it is all about. 
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General CHRISTMAS. I will go on record and say that I 
do not believe that we have any live Americans in the 
tries at this time. 

Mr. SHEETZ. And I would tell the Senator that if I had 
of information, the Senator would have already known about 

Senator REID. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator Reid. 

couple quick questions before we wrap up. First of all, 
genis, you deserve the patience of the year award for 
ing available for questioning. It is a tribute to you We 
come back to you more, but I want to ask you a couple 
things. 

You kept your own set of casualty statistics, is that acc:UI1!ltl 

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT SUNGENIS, CHIEF, DIRECTORATE 
FORMATION, OPERATIONS AND REPORTS (D10R), 
THE SECRETARY OF DEFENSE (OSo), 1973-92 

Mr. SUNGENIS. Yes, sir. I have what is generally know as 
cial fUe, and it's based on the individual casualty reports 
to my office by each military service. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you have a record of what each branch 
military gave to you? 

Mr. SUNGENIS. I have the names, sir. It's an automated 
mentioned in my testiroony, my detailed statement, I 
went out of business in 1980 and the fUe was transferred 
tional Archives, the hard copies of all of those individual 
cause they contained privacy information regarding the 
kin, it was determined they would not be transferred and 
cial files were retained by the military services and my 
destroyed. 

The CHAIRMAN. Fair enough. And we have, actually, a 
that. 

Mr. SUNGENIS. Yes, sir. . 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you have close contact with DIA III 

change of your information and the maintaining of yo~r 
Mr. SUNGENIS. Periodically, sir. Regularly, I'd proVIde 

mation to anyone who asks for it. 
The CHAIRMAN. What I am asking is was there really a 

ship? Did you have an exchange process where your 
ures, as you have maintained them-the word tha~ has 
here is scrubbed. Was there really a kind of here IS what 
got, here is what you have got, are we in sync? Did that 
on? 

Mr. SUNGENIS. I do not look at DIA's fUes. I provide my 
~to~ . ~ 

The CHAIRMAN. So you just give it to them and that IS 

it. 
Mr. SUNGENlS. Well, no, not quite, sir. Because . 

say periodicaJly-and I mean regularly, I would prOVIde 
mahon to DIA and their staff members, always with the 
you fmd something wrong, let me know, as I do with all of 
tary services. 
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lIBAlItM. ... N And your contact with the casualty figures from 
when? 

~.GEI~IS It's going on today, sir. 
-;:~~~. It is going on now. 
IU sir. 
~::~~ . It still going on. It started when? 
IIJ The first casualty reporting requirement from the 

1963, and that was a numerical report only. In 
requirement was made that the services provide us 

diviidu,~ casualty reports. And what they did in 1973 was 
a DO form 1300 for each individual and a punched 

information. Since that day we have maintained the 
you know, this was after Operation Homecoming when 
the business. 

IlAIIU.AN. Now, General Christmas, I applaud your willing­
a position on what you believe. I think it is important 

to state what they believe, particularly--
CHRISTMAS. I wish I was wrong, sir. 
~~~:~Be~g your pardon? 
.J I hope that I am wrong. 
~JIU.AI~. I totally understand that and I know it will not 

doing at all, but I think that as we go along 
to get reasonable people's opinions on where we 
committee is going to making its own judgments 

up toward the end of this process. As I have said at 
of these hearings, and I say it again, anybody who has 

evidence, this is the tiroe to come forward and we are all 
sift it through. 

to ask you a couple of other questions that are very 
this. Yesterday we asked the question of Mr. Trow­

about the 2,266 list. When people in America 
2,266, they go wow. Are there 2,266 POW/ MIA 

CmuSTMAS. POW/ MIA: Sir, there are 2,266 that are un­
for. 

:a.t~~~~I~N~O~w are they, in fact, truly unaccounted for? 
~ We have ~ on each and everyone of 

cases are conclusive that we have in fact--as 
testified, that in fact, in the case of the 35 that 
We have good information that they are dead but 

chance that we might recover their remains, so they 

I agree. But that raises the issue of whether 
a new category conceivably. And one hesitates to 

.liIanll1 !nlr.;,~"'r but is it not a fact--and I think, Mr. Sheetz, you 
this-;-that there are ,,?me cases where somebody 
by VIrtue of all the mformation, deemed to be 

' • .,..._, ... and rather than body not recovered, the body is not 

That's definitely true, certainly among the KIA/ 

in the 2,266, we have a significant number 
whom it is your judgment and the serv: 

of all the input, reviewed and passed by a 
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casualty board, that in the best judgment of all concerned 
a certitude in their judgment as to that person having been 
in action. Is that accurate? 

Mr. SHEETZ. The list breaks down almost in half in 
people who--

The CHAIRMAN. When are we going to kind of call that 
mean when are we going to deal with the issue of finality 
spect to that, rather than having this larger world that 
pie's questions about this? I mean I have not talked to 
the Pentagon, DIA, CIA, anywhere, who has anything 
this issue, who does not confirm to me that there is a ";"-".~ 
body of the 2,266 who fall into that category. Is it that 
timidity? Does nobody want to do that? Are we going to 
Help me. 

General CHRISTMAS. I think for one thing, sir, you are 
pay grade. That is certainly a policy decision. I can 
however, from -the Joint Task Force perspective, and I 
the Joint Staff perspective, we have made recommendations. 
think that, at the policy level, considerations are starting 
made at this time of looking into what should be the apl'l'Il!" 
procedure, based on your question. 

The CHAIRMAN. Are you reviewing those cases in order to 
certain as to the judgments that were made so we do not 
with a situation where someone is so categorized and it is 
not appropriate? 

General CHRISTMAS. Sir, those decisions are made at the 
agency group level. We provide the information. 

The CHAIRMAN. Who is in charge of that decision? 
General CHRISTMAS. Well, as you know, the interagency 

composed of both the State Department, as well as the De,oartlll 
of Defense and other representatives, 

The CHAIRMAN. Should there be this new category of 
action, body not recoverable? 

General CHRISTMAS. I think~d someone may have to 
me-I think the Department of Defense has now put-well 
not say. I'm not sure, sir. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let us pursue that after this. I know we 
work with the families and with others, there is no qu.!IIti!.JI 
that, but I think it is something that ought to be a part 
process. 

Another question that is on the minds of a lot of A"ne,iCl­
there a kind of catch-22 to this process, that we search 
but there is always some ravine in some location that 
has not been to, SO you can never say? I mean it is the nonpfClll! 
of a negative. Are you fearful of that in any regard? Is that 
lem here? 

General CHRISTMAS. I believe that we've put into 
ation that, if given the access to the countries i~~;~::~~; 
greater cooperation or expanding or increasing c 
those countries involved, I believe we have put into 
ation that can, in fact, bring about the information where 
decisions can be made on the fate of the 2,266. 

The CHAIRMAN. And when will the province by province 
be in place? 
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CHlusrrMAS" That is phase 2. And that takes place as 
completed the last known alive discrepancy cases. 

in~li~~:~i:~n~~m,;y testimony, certainly in some of those last 
[." cases we will have to return to them, be­

we fmd will need further information to 
resolution. 

time we get our teams in the field, we're seeing in­
~~~~~~~ that helps us make a determination, and 
,i thing. 

HAIRIIIAl" General, that leads me to last sort of question. 
we get our people in the field we get more and more 
When I was-I have made three visits now to Viet­

year and a half. On each occasion the ambassadors 
"mmi;rieo; who are our allies-whether it is France or Eng­

or Germany, Sweden-have all said to me, Senator, 
not get your people in here? If you want to find the 
your people in here. 

just said the more we get our people out there, the more 
we get. It seems to me that our own policy of sort of 
and dealing at arms distance, works counter to our 

reElObre this issue. That the more people we could get in 
interaction we get, the more we are going to get an­

I wrong, or what is your experience thus far? 
CHRISTMAS. Our experience is this, sir. First of all, we've 

breakthrough by getting those detachments in each 
capitals, and that day-to-day activity that our Hanoi de­
make is extremely beneficial. We go in at 30 day iter­

I'CIluse, quite frankly, the terrain, the work load, and the 
our teams, at the end of that 30 day period they need 
they need to rest, they need to write their reports 

important to get that information into the flow. 
final thing is that obviously the Vietnamese, the Lao­
the Cambodians have to agree to the number of people 

IUlnbo!r of teams that we're allowed to put in country each 
gotten the Vietnamese to agree to expand the 

activitv to four teams, four investigative teams or search 
recovery teams. They'll do that for the next two 

and then in the third of these four field activities 
teams. 

~=~ I understand. But that is working within the cur-
IO people you have assigned, correct? 

,.QIlRISTM)'S. That's correct. But I think we also must un-
is within the framework of what the Vietnam­

!liPOO.1; also. 
~.uu.Al •. I understand, all of which has to do with policy 

your field. So I am not going to ask you to-you have 
what have to deal with. You do not make the 

~~:b::~~:d~ But if, as a matter of national priority, we 
!. was alive and we want to find out as fast as pos­

to get as many people as possible doing this and push 

to CHRISTMAS. But obviously, sir, the host countries have 
agree to it. And we're constantly pushing, 
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:rhe CHAIRMAN. I hear you. And there are some reaso 
might not. Mr. Sheetz. ns 

Mr. SHEETZ. I'd like to underscore this. There's solne,thi,nD 
~nator Srrut~ and ~nator Kerry, both, I think, 
with. I .recOgnIZe you II probably be making another trip to 
east Asia before your committee completes it work. If you d 
another opportunity presents itself.-- 0, 

The CHAIRMAN. We may be. 
Mr. SHEETZ. I wish you would underscore to both the 

ernme,:,t and the. Vietnamese Government the need for unfett.a 
access m conductmg live sighting investigations. BaLSic:allly, 
t~atmg our officers when they're out there in the field 
?1!ltate the process. We're making progress, it's getting 
It s got to get a lot better before I'm going to be happy 
there's anything this committee could do to underscore with 
two governments. 

The CHAIRMAN. You know what I would like to ask you to 
really would hke you to gIve me, in writing, a memo that sets 
specifically examples of the kind of thing you are talking about 

Mr. SHEETZ. I'd be pleased to do that. 
[The information referred to follows:] 
(4) Senator ~erry: MT: Sh~tz provide, in writing, details of the obstru,otionR 

DIA/JTF-FA hve sIghtmg investigators have been subjected to 
(4) Mr. Robert R. Sheetz: Let me say at the onset tha",:f,t,:in~~:!r~, 

leve~ , t~e Vietnamese have become open, with some n 
yesbg1;ltlons. The problems which the Vietnamese have 
investIgators have been at a working level and of an 
start'~p period in the Fall 1991 they demanded a long 
sometlm~ 8..'! long. as !leeks. Through negotiation they 
short:nobce lnvesbgatlon. However, in recent weeks 
that It precluded any short-notice visit to ' 
week's notice would be necessary. Recently, 
they would have to be provided a list of the .i·ighlti'';-,;; 
ports, the specific locations. and the sources 
Vit;t~amese ~n?icated that they would like to intervi~~ 
valIdity . . A~dlbonally. they would like the list to be ~;i,~riti;..d;~dfl 
are unwil.lmg to accede. to this process in the long . However. 
were demed at the polIcy level by a Vietnamese and . 
notice l.ive sighting investigation was conducted successfully after the 
were raised. 

The CHAI~MAN. That would be very helpful to us. I will say 
Senator. Smith and I could not have impressed on people 
!,nd I thmk that what General Vessey said, at the upper level 
IS a lot of agreement. We went out to a prisoner. The upper 
was pushing extremely hard to get the permissions' the lower 
just had not quite gotten the message completely. ' 

. As we all know, there are 20 years of habits. There are a lot 
dIfferent feelmgs and ideologies and different levels of wi.llinlgnl~ 
So you have to break through all of that and I think we 
stand what you are talking about; we need 'some help. 

Before I summarize, let me ask Senator Smith if he has any 
tional questions. 

Senator SMITH. Three or four points to jump around with, 
Chairman. 

General Christmas and Mr. Sheetz, would you agree that 
committee and the Ameri~n people would be entitled to see, 
Ject, you know, to any national security problems, all of the 
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Q<J,velm<oellt has on this issue? Would either one of you 
that statement? 
As long as proper safeguards are worked out, I see 

no problem with it, 
CHRISTMAS. Again, the key is those sources that could be 

and could be hurt by it. But we in the Joint Task 
been moving very steadily to ensure that everything is 

S>lIITlK. General Christmas, on May 6 there was an AP 
you and General Needham. General Needham 

he is attributed as having said: There still is no 
missing American is alive in Vietnam, Cam, 

every live sighting has to be checked out, un, 

_ms to me to be an inconsistency in that statement. If 
a missing child and somebody calls your home and says I 

child, does that not give one some reason to believe 
be there where they said they saw it? Is that a 

-=rc~;:~t.~h:a.lt statement? 
" I think if taken in that way, it is a fair as-

statement. I would just indicate to you, obviously, 
::,:~~.:see:ln the information that says that there is, but we 

lfI!I', :)I~ITIK. No, I understand. But I guess-I am not trying to 
that. I understand what you said and you have made 
but to me--again, not in the sense of being confronta, 

be somewhat critical-with the job that you have to 
of the job that you have to do, it seems to 

somewhat like going to a baseball player and saying now, 
are going out and you are going to play first base-­

Il8ed to do-and you will be batting third. Now Smith goes 
plays first base. He does not bring his glove because he is 

to get any ground balls and he does not take his bat up 
because he is not going to get a pitch. 

_____ me is what it sounds like when you take the posi, 
are entitled to your opinion and I understand 

it, but you are in a position that you are on a 
mission here to find information. I know you stated 

opinion, However, it is still-I think the fact that there 
sighting reports out there, whether you believe them or 
the fact that they are there indicates that they have to be 

CHRISTMAS. Sir, I would like to, if I can--
SMITH. Go ahead and respond. 
CHRISTMAS. It does not mean that I don't believe that 

-:~:.,~re~port, and we pursue each and every one of those live 
!II Unfortunately, all of them to this point in time­

have not been able to determine that there have 
11111111'. Arr.eric:ans. 

first one to want to see an American walk out of the 
am the first one to want to make a great discovery and 
of OUr teams determine that there is an American there. 

one that ensures that there are plans in place to bring 
back if we should find them. 
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You know, but you asked for a personal opinion, and from 

have seen to this point, sir, I don't think there are. But I would 

you that that in no way hampers a tremendous effort that 

Joint Task Force and the support of DIA, is going to upturn 

possible lead. 
Senator SMITH. Let me just ask one final question of you 

Sheetz. In your remarks you talked about-you named by , 

actually, a lot of the people who work in your office, many of 
I have known over the years as well. And I just--some of 

cism, as you know, there have been two or three internal 

And if we are going to comment on all the criticism it ought 

in a way that helps us to resolve the issue and find out what 

pened to these people. I mean I think that is the spirit of any 

cism, as far as I am concerned. 
And I think that, as I look at the categories in the ""''''''.eq 

Report, which is not a classified document but it does go 

categories of the missing, and we have a list of certain 
are missing and their circumstances of missing. 
some categories-and this is a very brief quesltio:n, 

You have some categories and here is 
Now these are the categories of the people are 
ry is unresolved cases-this is on your sheet, a 
is unresolved cases. That would cases that can be cUI'rela~ ... 

know-{)r second category is cases that can be correlated to 

individuals such as returnees. The third category is cases that 

no information on POW's. And the fourth category is infbrrnai 

on camps only; I assume POW camps. And then there is 
category of cases judged by DIA to be fabrications or possible 

cations. 
It is interesting, as I read down that cover page, that there 

category for POW's, none. There is no category for somebody 

is telling the truth, none. It just seems to me that if you 

into this thing totally open-minded, and you have got a 
lists all the missing, you ought to have a category on 
POW's even if you do not have anybody in it. You ought to 

category on there for people telling the truth, even if ev.,ryboC~ 

lying, because somebody may come along and tell the truth. 
Now that is the kind of thing that makes me want to rebut 

when you talk about total commitment, and I am not trying to 

any aspersions on any individual. But I see this and these 
kinds of things that bother me very much, and there are 

amples of this and this is just one. 
Can you give me any explanation-and this is a final 

any explanation as to why such a document would exist 
2,200 and some missing people from the Vietnam War, 
sighting reports all over the place and other intelligence 
that does not ever have a category for POW's or people 

telling the truth. I mean that is what is says, it speaks 
Mr. SHEETZ. The way I would answer that question, 

Smith, is of the 2,266 unaccounted for, DIA has worked 
glove with the people at the JTF, the predecessor nn;'aniZll' 
JCRC, and policymakers, in identifying a total of 
cases in which the last information known to the U.S. G<J,vernl~ 

or other significant facts that have been developed about that 
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that-there's some information that caused us to believe 
perSOn was still alive the last time we knew about that 

SMITH. Well I saw the report on the mortician, the infa-

~~:t~a:w:h~~oig~a~v~e;~urs~i~n~foirm~ation about the cataloguing, if 
remains, etc. And as you know, 

saW three, I two or three, live Americans. 
That's true. 

ISNUTJ'i . And he was considered a very credible witness. 
able to debunk him; I read the entire report. 

That's right. 
1Sa.:!:fH: What category does his report fit in on that list 

He is not a fabricator. He is not a possible fabricator. 
gave you information on POW's. I mean where does it 

_rrz. This report, which the Committee has called the Si 
one of probably thousands of database runs that we 
various times to support the analytic process. And in 

• }'e&!,?n it got its name, the Si Report, is that it was con­
run by one analyst whose name-whose first name 
Si. 

come up with different hypotheses and different ap­
the data when they're working a case, and they'll go in 
data processing manager to try to isolate out a group 

test a certain hypothesis. And they'll come up with some 
make a run. Analysts do that all the time, and I would 

stifle the freedom of analysts to do whatever they're 

critical thing is that we have focused in our office, 
colntinu.e to focus, on those critical cases where we have in-

that represents a serious discrepancy. Basically we want 
the Vietnamese on this cause. 

""'Lnt. Is this your database? Is this Si Report your data­
your database or not? 

-.:-,..-.~. As to what you call the Si Report, my understanding 
one run that was extracted from our database. The run 

!lCicuaJly taken a look at every file in the database, but it 
reJ)reseJlt a definitive view of our database. 

to all the information that's in the database. 

;~~~:;~~!~fOr you hundreds of other ways that I could 
in the database and categorize it in many differ-

different source categories and sort criteria. 

~e::~"'i" as a suggestion, I would suggest you might 
,. m for somebody that might be telling the 
_ ----somebody might be a POW. 

I'll take a look at that, sir. 

~~~~il~il\thin~' k Senator Smith's point is well taken, that 
!. I think you ought to look at it. 

Just say with respect to this kind of issue about 

fI I~rts and what they mean, we are going to be sitting 
be° . I think next week is the first round-and we are 

lie domg a pretty detailed analysis of some of these things 
to can understand how you made judgments and you can 

US how you made jUdgnlents. 


